Collective Bargaining Agreement

Between

Southern Oregon
Bargaining Council
and
Grants Pass School District

2023-2027 Agreement

Contents

PREAMBLE	
ARTICLE 1 RECOGNITION	
ARTICLE 2 NEGOTIATION OF A SUCCESSOR AGREEMENT	
ARTICLE 3 DISTRICT FUNCTIONS	
ARTICLE 4 NONDISCRIMINATION	
ARTICLE 5 PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS & EMPLOYEE INFORMATION	
ARTICLE 6 VACANCIES AND TRANSFERS	
ARTICLE 7 TEACHER ASSIGNMENTS	
ARTICLE 8 NON-TEACHING ASSIGNMENT	
ARTICLE 9 WORK SCHEDULES	. 13
ARTICLE 10 RIGHTS OF PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES	
ARTICLE 11 COMPLAINT PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 12 MEMBER EVALUATION	
ARTICLE 13 MEMBER WORK YEAR	
ARTICLE 14 REDUCTIONS AND RECALL OF STAFF	
ARTICLE 15 PERSONNEL FILES	
ARTICLE 16 WORKING CONDITIONS	
ARTICLE 17 STUDENT DISCIPLINE	
ARTICLE 18 LEAVES OF ABSENCE	
ARTICLE 19 COUNCIL RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES	. 37
ARTICLE 20 DISTRICT SEPARATION/EARLY RETIREMENT BENEFITS	
ARTICLE 21 INSURANCE	
ARTICLE 22 COMPENSATION	
ARTICLE 23 POLICY GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 24 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 25 SITE BASED DECISION MAKING	
ARTICLE 26 NO STRIKE AGREEMENT	
ARTICLE 27 JOB SHARING	
ARTICLE 28 MISCELLANEOUS	. 54
ARTICLE 29 CONTINUING PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	
ARTICLE 30 WORKLOAD	. 56
ARTICLE 31 TERM OF AGREEMENT	
EXECUTION/SIGNATURES	
APPENDIX A – 1	
APPENDIX A – 2	
APPENDIX A - 3	
APPENDIX A - 4	
APPENDIX B - 1 EXTRA DUTY RESPONSIBILITY INDEX	
APPENDIX B - 2 EXTENDED PAY FOR POST-SEASON ACTIVITY	_
APPENDIX B - 3 EXTRA DUTY NON-INDEXED CHART	
APPENDIX C VOLUNTARY DEDUCTION PROGRAMS	
APPENDIX D JDEP	
APPENDIX F YCEP NEW BRIDGE	. 68

AGREEMENT BETWEEN

GRANTS PASS SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 7 AND SOUTHERN OREGON BARGAINING COUNCIL, OEA/NEA

PREAMBLE

- A. This Agreement is entered into between the Board of Education on behalf of School District No. 7, Josephine County, Oregon, herein referred to as the "Board" or "District" and the Southern Oregon Bargaining Council herein referred to as the "Council."
- B. The intent of this Agreement is to set forth and record herein the basic and full agreement between the parties on those matters pertaining to wages, hours, and conditions of employment for licensed personnel.

ARTICLE 1 RECOGNITION

The Board hereby recognizes the Southern Oregon Bargaining Council, an affiliate of the Oregon Education Association and the National Education Association, as the exclusive bargaining representative as defined in ORS 243.650, as amended, for all regularly employed licensed personnel under contract by the Board, but excluding supervisory and executive personnel including, but not limited to, Superintendent, Assistant Superintendent, Directors, Administrative Assistants or Aides, Business Manager, Principals, Assistant Principals, and also excluding per diem appointments and substitutes, office and clerical employees and all non-certified personnel, and all those not specifically included in this unit.

The purpose of this article is to recognize the right of the bargaining agent to represent bargaining unit members, referred to as "members", in the bargaining unit in negotiations with the Board. Granting of recognition is not to be construed as obligating the Board in any way to continue any function or policies.

This agreement shall modify any policies, rules, regulations, procedures or practices of the District which shall be contrary to or inconsistent with its terms.

There shall be ten (10) signed copies of the final Agreement for the purpose of records. One shall be retained by the District and nine by the Council. Within one (1) month of ratification of this Agreement by both parties, the Council

agrees to print sufficient copies of this Agreement for all newly-employed members and agrees to distribute these copies to the members. The Council agrees to pay the printing costs. The District shall also place the current collective bargaining agreement on its website.

ARTICLE 2 NEGOTIATION OF A SUCCESSOR AGREEMENT

A. Deadline Date

The parties agree to conduct an organizational meeting by the end of January of the year the contract expires. At the organizational meeting the parties will mutually agree upon dates, including time and place, of negotiations for a successor agreement.

B. Modification

This Agreement shall not be modified in whole or in part by the parties except by an instrument, in writing, duly executed by both parties.

ARTICLE 3 DISTRICT FUNCTIONS

A. It is recognized that the Board has and will continue to retain the rights and responsibilities to operate and manage the school system and its program, facilities, properties, and on-the-job activities of its employees, except as limited by this Agreement and applicable law.

The Board's operational and managerial responsibilities include:

- The right to determine location of the schools and other facilities of the school system, including the right to establish new facilities and to relocate or close old facilities.
- The determination of the financial policies of the District, including the general accounting procedures, inventory of supplies and equipment procedures and public relations.
- The determination of the management, supervisory or administrative organization of each school or facility in the system and the selection of employees for promotion to supervisory, management or administrative positions.
- The maintenance of discipline and control and use of the school system property and facilities.

- The determination of safety, health and property protection measures where legal responsibility of the Board or other governmental unit is involved.
- The right to enforce the rules and regulations now in effect and to establish new rules and regulations from time to time not in conflict with this Agreement.
- The direction and arrangement of all working forces in the system, including the right to hire, suspend, discharge or discipline, or transfer employees.
- The right to relieve employees from duty for poor or unacceptable work or for other legitimate reasons.
- The creation, combination, modification or elimination of any teaching position deemed advisable by the Board.
- The determination of the size of the working force, the allocation and assignment of work to employees, the determination of policies affecting the selection of employees, and the establishment of quality standards and judgment of employee performance.
- The determination of the layout and the equipment to be used, and the right to plan, direct and control school activities, and the determination of the processes, techniques, methods and means of teaching and the subjects to be taught.
- The right to establish and revise the school calendar, establish hours of employment, to schedule classes and assign workloads; and to select textbooks (in accordance with ORS 337.120), teaching aids and materials.
- The right to make assignments for all programs of an extracurricular nature.
- B. The above described Board functions shall not be considered to exclude other functions of the Board not specifically described, with the Board retaining all functions and rights to act not specifically nullified by this Agreement.

ARTICLE 4 NONDISCRIMINATION

Pursuant to ORS 659.850, Nondiscrimination, the Board hereby agrees that it will not discriminate against any member with respect to race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, national origin, marital status, age, or disability.

ARTICLE 5 PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS & EMPLOYEE INFORMATION

A. Association Dues

1. Dues Deduction Authorization

The District shall deduct dues, fees, and any other assessments or authorized deductions to the Association in accordance with the payroll-deduction authorizations signed by members and provided to the Association. The Association shall provide the District with an excel compatible list identifying the employees who have signed such authorizations and the authorized deduction amounts, as well as payment remittance data instructions for reporting dues payments. The District shall rely on the authorization list and the payment remittance data instructions to make the authorized deductions and to remit payment and data to the Association.

Withdrawing the payroll deduction for such dues may be accomplished by sending notification in writing to the office of the Council (2495 S. Pacific Highway, Medford 97501) prior to the thirtieth (30th) day of September of any school year.

2. Processing Oregon Education Association (OEA)/National Education Association (NEA)/Grants Pass Education Association (GPEA) Dues Deductions

OEA/NEA/GPEA dues deductions shall be made monthly in an amount equal to one-tenth (1/10) of annual dues, commencing with the month of October and continuing through the July pay period.

Deductions for employees who join the Association after the beginning of the school year shall be prorated on a ten-month proration schedule.

3. Remittance of Dues Checks

a. Data to OEA

Within ten (10) days after each pay period, the District shall send the OEA Membership Specialist an Excel-compatible register of the NEA/OEA dues, including voluntary Association contributions, deducted from each member's paycheck.

b. Payment to OEA

Within ten (10) days after each pay period, the District shall send to OEA, in a single payment, the combined NEA and OEA dues, including voluntary Association contributions, deducted for the month.

c. Data & Payment to Grants Pass Education Association

Grants Pass Education Association dues payments will be deducted and paid separately from OEA/NEA dues and shall be remitted to the Association Treasurer within ten (10) days after each pay period, along with an Excel compatible register of the GPEA dues deducted from each member's paycheck.

4. Indemnification

The Association agrees to indemnify, defend, and hold the District harmless from employee or former-employee claims, orders, or judgments against the district concerning the dues deductions procedures outlined in this agreement. The Association's obligations are contingent upon the District: 1) giving the Association at least two-week's notice, in writing, of any claim; 2) and fully cooperating with the Association and its designated counsel in the defense of the claim. The Association's obligation does not extend to criminal allegations or District conduct that would constitute an Unfair Labor Practice. In the event the District properly invokes this paragraph, the Association will provide the attorney to defend against the claim. In the event the District wishes to use its own attorney, the District will pay the fees and costs of said attorney.

B. Employee Information

1. Employee List

By the 25th of each month, the District shall provide to the OEA Membership Specialist and the OEA UniServ Consultant an Excelcompatible database of each employee in the bargaining unit (both active members and non-members) that includes the last four digits of their social security number, employee ID, date of birth, first date of service, FTE, classification or title, PERS classification, worksite, salary, position on the salary schedule, residential or personal mailing address, any means of electronic communication, including work and personal electronic mail address and residential, cellular, and work phone numbers if provided by the member to the District. Whenever a new employee is hired into the bargaining unit, the District shall provide the above information within ten (10) calendar days of hire.

2. Change in Employment Status

The District shall promptly notify the OEA Membership Specialist whenever an employee in the bargaining unit is placed on an unpaid leave of absence, retires, is laid off, resigns, or changes their name.

C. Tax Sheltered Annuities And Other Tax Deferred Compensation Plans

- 1. The District will establish and maintain a tax-sheltered annuity plan (otherwise known as a "Section 403(b) plan") for the benefit of District employees and in accordance with applicable Federal and state law. The District may also institute other qualified tax deferred compensation plans for the benefit of employees. Such other plans will be reviewed with the Association prior to implementation through the Labor Relations Committee Mechanism described in Article 19.
- 2. The current list of Section 403(b) plan vendors is set out in Appendix C. This vendor list may change during the life of this contract due to the requirements of applicable Federal or State law governing such accounts. In addition, the District may elect to drop any vendors which have no contributing employees. The parties will review and mutually agree to any proposed changes to the District's Section 403(b) or other deferred compensation plan with members through the Labor Relations Committee mechanism described in Article 19, however, notwithstanding this provision, any changes required by Federal or state law will be made in a timely manner in accordance with such provisions. The District will notify members and the Southern Oregon Bargaining Council in writing within one month of the effective date of such changes.

D. Other Voluntary Deductions

- 1. The District agrees to deduct from the salaries of its regular members as requested by the member including the following approved voluntary deduction categories:
 - a. Charitable Donations
 - b. Voluntary Insurance Programs
 - c. Savings Bond contributions

A listing of other voluntary deduction programs available within the above deduction categories is set out in Appendix C. Bargaining unit members may sign up for any other voluntary deduction program set out in Appendix C or which becomes available pursuant to subsection B of this Article.

- 2. In order to facilitate the processing of voluntary deduction payment transfers, if electronic fund transfer (EFT) payments can be made to a voluntary deduction program set out in Appendix C (or added pursuant to Section B), the District will establish an EFT mechanism for such programs and all payments to such programs will be made on the monthly payroll date.
- 3. In the case of non-EFT payments to a voluntary deduction program, the District will use its best efforts to transfer payments within 5 working days of the monthly payroll date.
- 4. In the case of an EFT payment voluntary deduction program, any bargaining unit member may request that an additional voluntary deduction program be added, however, the parties agree that no new non-EFT voluntary deduction program will be added unless 10 or more District employees sign up to participate.

ARTICLE 6 VACANCIES AND TRANSFERS

A. Definitions

Vacancies

A vacancy shall be defined for purposes of this Agreement as a vacant position within the District for which certification by the TSPC or appropriate State Board licensure is required and the Board desires to fill such vacancy.

2. Reassignment

Reassignment refers to a change in a member's subject area, position, or grade level within a building.

Transfer

Transfer refers to a change in a member's subject area, position, or grade level from one building to another.

B. Posting

If the vacancy occurs during the school year, it shall be posted in a conspicuous and uniform place in each district building for not less than five (5) working days, and a copy shall be provided to the Council's local representative. Bargaining unit members submitting online applications during

the five (5) day period shall be considered pursuant to Section D.

1. Extra-Duty Postings

When a vacancy occurs, the District shall post all assignments on the "Extra Duty Responsibility Index" for no less than five (5) working days at each District work site and mail a copy to the Council's local representative. Summer postings shall be made available on the District web page for five (5) days.

C. Summer Vacancies

- 1. All summer vacancies shall be emailed to district employees.
- 2. A copy shall be sent to the Council's local representative. The parties agree that employees shall have no less than ten (10) calendar days from the date of posting in which to apply for such vacancy. If the vacancy occurs after August 1, but prior to the first day of the next school year, the ten (10) day posting period is waived. The District's obligation for notification during the summer months is limited to emailing of such vacancy announcement as provided above.
- 3. Bargaining unit members submitting online applications during the ten (10) day period shall be considered pursuant to Section D.

D. Filling a Vacancy

- 1. Upon notifying the requesting member of the receipt of their application, and after application timelines have been exhausted and applications reviewed, the District may fill any vacancy, provided, however, that prior to the filling of any such vacancy, properly licensed applicants from within the bargaining unit shall have been interviewed.
- 2. In acting on requests for voluntary reassignments and/or transfer, the following shall be considered by the District:
 - a. Individual qualifications
 - b. Seniority
 - c. Instruction requirements
 - d. Staff availability and experience mix.
- 3. If a member's request for voluntary transfer has been denied, they will receive a written explanation of the reasons therefore from the Director of Human Resources.

E. Involuntary Transfer/Reassignment

- 1. When a member is being involuntarily transferred or reassigned, they will have the opportunity to make known in writing to the appropriate administrator their wishes regarding the new assignment within two (2) working days after receipt of the notice of transfer or reassignment.
- 2. Notice of an involuntary transfer or reassignment will be given to the member as soon as possible.
- 3. When an involuntary transfer or reassignment is necessary, a member's professional training, experience, merit, and seniority shall be considered by the District as significant factors in the decision. The following process will be followed:
 - a. Volunteers will be requested and considered with the District making the final decision based on criteria set out in Section D. 2. above.
 - b. No teacher will be involuntarily transferred or involuntarily reassigned (grade level for elementary and subject area for secondary) more than twice in a four-year period.
 - c. Other than transfers that are necessary to comply with District Policy, no elementary teacher will be involuntarily transferred or reassigned to a position that is more than three grade levels in difference.
 - d. When it becomes necessary for a member to transfer because of changes in enrollment or programs, the district will give the transferred member a priority for which the member is qualified before filling any vacancy with a new hire.
- 4. An involuntary transfer or reassignment will be made only after a meeting between the member and the Director of Personnel, at which time the member will be notified in writing of the specific reasons for the transfer.
- 5. During the two weeks following the first day of school, the District may transfer teachers at its discretion for purposes of balancing class loads, taking into consideration paragraph E (3) of this Article.
- F. The assignment and transfer of members, whether requested or involuntary, shall not be subject to the grievance procedure culminating in binding

- arbitration set forth in this Agreement, except insofar as procedural matters are concerned. Failure to consider the criteria set forth in paragraphs D (2), and E (3) shall be deemed a procedural violation.
- G. As soon after September 15 as possible, the Director of Personnel shall make available to the members in the District the current personnel directory.

ARTICLE 7 TEACHER ASSIGNMENTS

All employed members will be given written notice of their class and/or subject assignment, building assignment(s), and room assignments for the forthcoming year not later than July 1.

- A. In the event conditions require changes in assignments after said date, the District agrees to provide such member with up to three (3) paid days in addition to scheduled inservice days prior to assuming the new assignment. These extra days may only be waived at the request of the affected member.
- B. Because the pupil member ratio is an important aspect of an effective educational program, the parties agree that each member's student instructional contacts ideally should be no higher than the following optimum workloads*:

Kindergarten	23
Grade 1	25
Grades 2-3	27
Grades 4-5	29
Grades 6-12	180*
GPFLEX Grades K-2	40
GPFLEX Grades 3-5	50
GPFLEX Secondary	55 daily student contact load, 225 student contact for the purpose of issuing grades

^{*}No limit on Band, Music, Choir, Orchestra, and Physical Education. The LMC will meet to review resolutions/assistance options to address class size issues based on current student/program needs.

Member's Student Assistants shall not count toward the 180.

- C. In the event the optimum work load is exceeded, beginning with the enrollment figures of the 11th school day, impact assistance to the member will be provided, as set out below. This assistance will be provided within 10 days of exceeding these work load limits and will continue to be provided through the current grading period or until the work load is reduced to the optimum work load level, at the discretion of the principal. Assistance must be requested by the member. The member and the principal will use best efforts to work collaboratively to schedule assistance during core instruction time.
- D. Impact assistance will be provided as follows:
 - 1. As requested by the member, grades K-5 educational assistance up to 5 hours a week per student over the optimum work load. The member and the principal will work collaboratively to schedule the assistance.
 - 2. Grades 6-12: members may seek resolution with building administration to include a request for more equitable balancing of work load, release time from assigned non-instructional duties for the duration of time over 180 students, and one of the following possibilities:
 - a. For 1-5 students over 180, one hour per week of clerical assistance;
 - b. For 1-5 students over 180, one hour per week of release time for grading;
 - c. For 1-5 students over 180, one hour per week of educational assistant time;
 - d. For 1-5 students over 180, eight hours of per diem rate of pay for the semester;
 - e. Appeal for resolution through the LMC.
 - 3. Special Education Work Loads It is recognized that the needs of each individual special education student can vary greatly, and therefore can drive the needs of the classroom. These caseloads are intended as a guide to begin conversations between special education teachers and administration to meet the unique needs of the students assigned to their caseload. Reasonable special education caseloads are 30 in elementary resource room classrooms, 40 in secondary resource rooms, and 15 in site-based classrooms.

- a. Special Education teachers shall provide input over staffing levels of Educational Assistants to meet the needs of IEPs. Administration shall work in collaboration with Special Education teachers in the creation of schedules for and management of Educational Assistants. Evaluation of Educational Assistants is the responsibility of administration.
- b. Special education members may seek resolution/assistance (including a request for more equitable balancing of workloads) through discussions with the building principal and Director of Special Services.
- c. Special Education clerical support will be provided at the elementary, middle and high school level.
- d. No later than the third week of September, a meeting with the Director of Special Services, impacted special education members, building administrators, and association representatives shall be convened to discuss SPED caseloads and supports.
- 4. It is understood that the District's ability to meet these optimum workloads depends on the level of state funding and financial ability; therefore, if the District determines in its sole discretion that it is unable to fund the provisions of this article, they will so notify the Council and the Council shall immediately enter into negotiation with the District under ORS 243.698 to replace this provision. The District will provide paid release for 3 bargaining team members for up to 2 preparation days and up to 6 bargaining sessions. If no agreement is reached after 45 calendar days, the parties will request mediation to occur between the 60th and 90th day. Bargaining invoked by the District on this article is separate from and independent of any bargaining over a successor agreement or another reopener, and ORS 243.698 shall apply regardless of whether other bargaining is going on concurrently.

ARTICLE 8 NON-TEACHING ASSIGNMENTS

Members shall not be required to perform the following non-teaching assignments outside the required normal workday:

- 1. Money collection
- 2. Bus duty
- 3. Chaperoning

ARTICLE 9 WORK SCHEDULES

A. Normal Workday

Parameters:

- The normal member work day shall consist of no more than eight (8) hours (7-3/4 hours on Fridays) inclusive of a minimum of thirty (30) minutes duty-free lunch period.
- With administrator approval, if a special education site-based teacher is unable to take their thirty (30) minute-duty free lunch period due to staffing shortages or other emergency, they shall have the choice of receiving thirty (30) minutes of pay at their hourly rate or being provided with thirty (30) minutes of compensatory time. Unused compensatory time shall convert to the member's hourly rate and will be paid out in June paychecks each year.
- At the District's option, upon notification by the building principal
 - Secondary building starting times may be adjusted from 7:30 am to 8:45 am.
 - Elementary building start times may be adjusted from 7:00 am to 8:15 am.
- Individual start times and flexed prep times within these parameters must be mutually agreed upon between the employee and the principal.

Individual start times outside of these parameters must be mutually agreed upon between the District and the Association.

All time except lunch period shall be used for appropriate school business and teaching responsibilities, and union business as outlined in Article 19. It will be considered an integral part of a member's contractual obligation to assist the administration with student supervision and control. Members will be expected to assume an active supervisory role not only in their respective classrooms/workspaces, but before and after school, hall monitoring, recess, and various other times during the school day. These active supervisory roles will be equitably distributed among staff.

B. Speech Language Pathologists and School Psychologists may apply with the appropriate Director to work remotely.

C. After-School Activities

In order to foster better student member-community relations, members shall as a part of their professional responsibility participate in after-school activities no more than a total of four times per year for activities such as: parent/member organizations, commencement, literacy night and open house. The administrator has the right to determine that additional staff are needed, if any, for additional activities. Attendance at after-school activities beyond the four allowed that the district requests shall be optional, and compensatory time will be provided in accordance with Section E. Upon notification and consent of the building principal, a member who has a commitment that cannot be fulfilled at any other time and which has been scheduled prior to the announcement of one of these after-school activities, may be released from attendance.

D. Meetings

A member shall be required to attend all individual, group or general building meetings when called by the building administrator and to attend all individual, group or general staff meetings when called by the Superintendent. When such meetings extend beyond a member's hours of formal responsibility, the member shall not be required to remain in excess of 30 minutes beyond the close of the member's school day and no more than 5 hours per year. These after school meetings must be scheduled no later than one week in advance (except in cases of emergency) and must include the purpose for the meeting.

E. Compensatory Time

Members may accrue compensatory time to use on an hourly, half day or full day basis. Compensatory time must be mutually agreed and recorded by the member and administration before it can be accrued. Compensatory time use will be arranged at a mutually agreeable time with the principal. Compensatory time may be carried over until the end of the school year at which time it shall be paid at the member's per diem rate if not used.

- 1. Compensatory time will be automatically accrued under the following circumstances:
 - a. When any bargaining unit member, including Counselors and Specialists, agrees to provide coverage for another member on a period-by-period basis at the secondary level (for example: covering for a member on a coaching or music trip for a period; coverage when an IEP meeting has to be during a member's regular working day).
 - b. When any bargaining unit member at the elementary level provides

substitute coverage when elementary classes are split.

2. Compensatory Time shall be tracked by the individual member and the administrator and/or designee. For itinerant members, compensatory time shall be tracked by the administrator and/or their designee at the school in which the compensatory time was earned.

F. Preparation Time

Definitions:

Preparation time is continuous, uninterrupted member directed time provided for members to ready themselves for their teaching assignment. It is understood that this does not preclude members from collaborating or working in teams as they see fit. Members will not be assigned or contracted to other duties during preparation unless specified in this contract. It is further understood that preparation time shall not be used for travel time between worksites.

1. All bargaining unit members shall have preparation time equal to:

Elementary and self-contained classrooms will have a minimum of sixty (60) minutes of preparation time each day. This may be divided into two (2) segments.

Secondary or subject area classrooms shall receive no less than one normal class period of preparation time each day. If secondary schools adopt a block or modified (hybrid) block schedule, the average daily preparation time for full instructional days over the course of a school year would not be less than the average preparation time for full instructional days on a traditional schedule over the course of a school year (no less than an average of 48 minutes per day).

In addition, Special Education members may request release time from the building administrator to complete extended assessments, required paperwork and/or IEP development when necessary to comply with applicable legal requirements.

The district understands that prep time is important and will, therefore, minimize interruptions. In addition to IEP and 504 meetings, a member's preparation time may be interrupted for administrator-called building meetings and/or District meetings no more than 18 times during the school year. For any interruptions to prep time over this limit of 18, members have the choice of receiving compensatory time or pay at their hourly rate for all preparation time missed. Any unused compensatory time shall be paid at members' hourly rate in June paychecks.

- 2. At the discretion and with the consent of the affected staff, preparation time of middle and high school certified staff may occur under the following conditions:
 - a. The purchase of any preparation time shall be solely for the purpose of teaching one additional class during the working day in a subject area.
 - b. In the event that the assignment under these provisions is a class not normally taught by the certified staff member, they may request up to three paid days of preparation time.
 - c. Student contacts during the purchased preparation period will be determined by mutual agreement between the District and the member and are not subject to the daily or per period student contact limitation provisions of Article 7B. The provisions of Article 7B will continue to apply to the non-preparation portion of the member work day.
 - d. Preparation time purchase contract can be entered into at any time after the first day of school. For the first term of the school year, such contracts will be completed no later than the 20th working day of school. If such contracts are needed for subsequent terms of the school year, they will be entered into by the 10th working day of each subsequent term.
 - e. For staff on a semester schedule: Preparation time purchase contracts shall be compensated at a rate of 1/14 of that certified staff's regular pay per semester.
 - f. To the extent the preparation period purchase contract is terminated by either the District or the member, the member will be compensated on a pro-rata daily basis for the number of preparation periods worked.
- 3. Should the Board choose to place secondary preparation time outside the student contact day, the District shall notify the Council in writing and shall enter into negotiations with the Council upon demand and shall address the work load issues raised by this change. Work load modifications including, lunch times and length, placement of office hours, passing times, flex in the member's work day, or other possible solutions may be discussed. Any modifications shall take into consideration budget, transportation, ODE required contact hours, and any other factors that

may modify the ability of the District to implement such changes. Any work load modifications will take into account the considerations listed above and be mutually agreed upon.

- 4. In addition to the preparation time guaranteed above, all elementary members shall have no less than thirty (30) minutes of non-student contact time during the student contact day. If the District determines it is unable to continue to provide this non-student contact time, the District shall notify the Council in writing and will enter into negotiations with the Council upon demand.
- 5. Music and physical education instruction shall be balanced at each elementary school as evenly as possible taking into consideration available music and/or PE specialists and the number of students enrolled.
 - a. While Kindergarten through fifth grade students are being taught music and/or physical education by the specialists, the regular members shall consider such time as non-student contact time.
 - b. Recess will be scheduled in the morning, lunchtime and/or afternoon at each individual elementary building for a maximum of fifteen minutes for Kindergarten through grade five. The scheduled recess time shall be determined by the principal of each building. This in no way dictates to the members that they must take their classes out to recess. The intent is merely to have a predetermined time scheduled.
 - c. The District agrees to provide aide time for supervision during at least one of the scheduled recess breaks required in (b) above.
- 6. When a new curriculum or program is adopted, planned or considered by Administration, the District will notify the Association a minimum of thirty (30) calendar days prior to the adoption to identify changes in working conditions. If the Association submits a demand to bargain, the parties will engage in expedited negotiations, per ORS 243.698.

G. Early Release/Late Start

As part of the annual calendar development, the Board may replace instructional time with staff development time.

ARTICLE 10 RIGHTS OF PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYEES

A. Just Cause

Except as hereinafter provided, no member of the bargaining unit will be disciplined, reprimanded, suspended or discharged without just cause as defined as the Seven Tests developed by C. Dougherty in Enterprise Wire Co (46 LA359 [1966]).

B. Non-Renewal or Dismissal of Probationary Members

The non-renewal of probationary members and the dismissal of probationary members shall not be subject to the just cause provision.

However, the probationary members shall be afforded the following:

- 1. All statutory rights provided by ORS 342.513 and ORS 342.835.
- 2. The evaluation procedure as provided in Article 12.

C. Dismissal of Licensed Members

Licensed members may be dismissed pursuant to the provisions of ORS Chapter 342. Dismissal of licensed members is not subject to the grievance procedure set forth in this contract.

D. Disciplinary Action

Any disciplinary action taken by the District will be subject to the grievance procedure contained in this contract except as may be limited above or by any other provisions of the contract. Information forming the basis for disciplinary action will be made available to the member at the time the action is taken. All disciplinary action will be shared with the Association at the time of placement in the employee's personnel file. Personally identifiable information will be redacted if the employee has not chosen to involve the Association as a representative.

E. Personal and Academic Freedom

Academic freedom is an integral part of the educational process. Each member is entitled to academic freedom in the classroom in the discussion and presentation of the subject matter they are assigned to teach, subject however, to the evaluation procedure.

The religious and political life of an employee is not an appropriate matter of concern or attention of the District unless it adversely affects that member's performance in their assigned duties.

F. Evaluation of Students

Acknowledging the District's adopted grading system, the member shall maintain the right and responsibility to determine grades and other evaluation of a student. No grade or evaluation shall be changed except by the member with the approval of the building administrator.

G. Required Meetings or Hearings

Whenever any professional employee is required to appear before the Board or any committee thereof concerning any matter which could adversely affect the continuation of that employee in their office, position or employment, or the salary or any increments pertaining thereto, then they shall be given prior written notice of the reasons for such meeting or interview and shall be entitled to have a representative of the Council or legal counsel present to advise them and represent them during such meeting or interview.

ARTICLE 11 COMPLAINT PROCEDURE

- A. A complaint is defined as an issue that is registered with the District regarding a member's performance that is of sufficient gravity to warrant administrative action. The complaint shall be processed according to the procedure outlined below:
 - Unless prevented by TSPC, law enforcement, or DHS, for complaints that may result in disciplinary action, the Association shall be notified that the complaint procedure is being activated. The name of the member who had the complaint filed against them shall be shared with the Association President.
 - 2. The full nature of the complaint shall be discussed with the member within five (5) working days of its receipt by the building principal or immediate supervisor unless it is impractical to do so within such time limit, because of the absence of one or both of the parties. The member may request a written copy of the complaint. An attempt shall be made to resolve the complaint informally.
 - 3. Members against whom complaints are filed shall be informed in writing of the disposition of such complaint within fifteen (15) school days.

If the District needs additional time to complete the investigation, an automatic five (5) day extension will be granted upon written notification stating the reasons for the extension. Any additional

extensions must be requested in writing to the Association.

- a. Additional extension requests must state the reasons for the extension request.
- b. Approval of such requests will not be unreasonably withheld by the Association.
- c. It is understood that an additional extension will automatically be granted by the Association if the District investigation is dependent upon completion of an investigation by TSPC, police department, DHS or other law enforcement agency and notice of the outside agency investigation is provided to the Association.

Any complaint placed in the member's personnel file or materials placed in said file as a result of a third-party complaint shall identify the complainant.

- 4. The supervisor receiving the complaint will advise the complainant of the opportunity to discuss the matter with the employee. This provision (A3) shall not apply with respect to complaints by students involving any allegation of sexual conduct or child abuse.
- B. The member shall have the right to be represented by the Council at any meetings or conferences regarding such complaint.
- C. Complaints which are not discussed with the member shall not be considered in the evaluation process or in any disciplinary action except when the conduct giving rise to the complaint would, if true, constitute grounds for suspension or dismissal of the member nor shall the foregoing have any application to complaints of such a nature that they may result in prosecution of suit or action, either civil or criminal in nature, against the member or the District.
- D. If allowable, at the time of filing the Association shall be notified if the District reports a member to TSPC or the State Licensing Board.
- E. All criticism of bargaining unit members shall remain confidential.

ARTICLE 12 MEMBER EVALUATION

A. The performance of all members shall be evaluated by the District in writing. All formal evaluations shall be performed by qualified non-bargaining unit members.

Evaluators shall be trained regarding rights of members to express professional opinions in an appropriate time, place and manner. Probationary members shall be evaluated at least one (1) time during the school year and the evaluation shall be completed prior to March 1. Contract members shall be evaluated every other year, and the evaluation report shall be completed no later than five (5) working days prior to the member's last contract day except as otherwise agreed by the parties. Criteria for evaluation of all members shall be by state statute and the District's adopted evaluation procedures. It is understood that the adoption of the evaluation procedures shall follow state statute.

An Evaluation Committee will be established that consists of an equal number of District and Association members as chosen by the authorized representative(s) of each respective party. The District and the Association will insure that every level (elementary, middle and high school) will be represented on the committee.

- B. A copy of the written evaluation shall be submitted to the member at the time of personal conference or within ten (10) days thereafter; one copy is to be signed and returned to the administration, the other is to be retained by the member. In the event that the member feels that their evaluation was improper or unfair, they may put their objections in writing and have them attached to the evaluation report, to be placed in their personnel file with a copy to the Superintendent.
- C. Failure to follow the procedure specified in this article is a grievable matter which may be processed up to and including arbitration, but the substance of the evaluation is not grievable or arbitrable.
- D. Formal observations shall be for periods of no less than the equivalent of a full period in the secondary schools and a full lesson period of no less than thirty minutes in the elementary schools. Formal observations shall be followed by a conference with the member and the evaluator.

E. Peer Assistance

- 1. The District will offer peer assistance to any employee it determines to have a deficiency specified in ORS 342.865 (1) (a), (d), or (h) (if applicable) or who is placed on a program of assistance for performance reasons. The District may also offer peer assistance under any other circumstances it deems appropriate.
- 2. The employee and the association shall jointly select the person(s) from the Grants Pass School District staff to provide the assistance.
- 3. Participation in peer assistance is voluntary. Both the employee offered assistance and the person asked to provide assistance may refuse to participate, with no adverse consequences or penalty.

- 4. Except before the Fair Dismissal Appeals Board, or in a probationary member nonrenewal hearing before a school board under ORS 342.835 both of which would require mutual consent of the district and the member provided with peer assistance, no witness or document relating to, or arising from peer assistance will be used for any purpose, unless the employee receiving assistance specifically authorized its use. Except for the two exceptions mentioned above, the District will not prevent the employee from using such witnesses or documents as the employee sees fit.
- F. All bargaining unit members will be notified by September 30th of their supervisor(s)/evaluator(s).

ARTICLE 13 MEMBER WORK YEAR

The school work year for employees shall be within the confines of the school calendar and shall not exceed one hundred ninety days, not to exceed one hundred eighty days when students are in attendance with the exception of the Josephine County Juvenile Detention Education Program (JDEP) and New Bridge High School staff. (see Appendix D & E). If the State mandates additional student contact days and/or if the district has increased funding allowing for more contract days, the parties agree to enter into negotiations under ORS 243.698. The calendar will include the following and shall not be changed except in the event of emergency:

- A. Inservice/Clerical/Conference Days:
 - 1. Inservice/Clerical:
 - a. Three (3) Inservice and two (2) Clerical days (clerical days in no less than half day increments) at the beginning of the school year.
 - b. One and a half (1.5) Clerical days for Elementary members on a semester calendar at the end of the first semester for the primary purpose of grading. The full 1.5 Clerical days shall occur prior to the commencement of conferences unless the member and principal agree to an alternative schedule for conferences. One (1) clerical day at the end of the second semester to be used for the purpose of grading. This clerical time is not to be used for administrator called staff meetings.
 - c. Two (2) Clerical days for secondary members on a semester calendar during each semester for the primary purpose of grading. This clerical time is not to be used for administrator called staff

- meetings. One day should be one full day; the other day may be taken in two half-day increments.
- d. Itinerant members will spend clerical days proportional to their assignments.

2. Conference Days:

- a. Elementary Semester Schedule: At least 1.5 non-teaching days or the equivalent in the elementary schools for conferences with parents at the close of the first semester. Student grade reports will be mailed out at District expense after the final grading period. Upon mutual agreement of the parties these days may be substituted for professional development. It is understood the change would be for all elementary buildings.
- b. Secondary Semester Schedule: At least two (2) non-teaching days or the equivalent, mutually agreed upon by the parties, in the middle schools and the high school for conferences with parents during each of the two semesters. Upon mutual agreement of the parties, these days may be substituted for professional development. It is understood the change would be for both middle schools and/or the high school.

B. Non-Contract Days:

- 1. Five (5) consecutive days during mid or late March.
- 2. Winter vacation placed according to the way Christmas falls in the week, but never to be less than ten (10) calendar days.
- 3. Statewide In-Service Day
- 4. Thanksgiving Day
- 5. The day after Thanksgiving
- 6. President's Day
- C. Paid Holidays: Four (4) Legal holidays
 - 1. Labor Day
 - 2. Veteran's Day
 - 3. Martin Luther King Day
 - 4. Memorial Day

- 5. Juneteenth (June 19th) only for certified employees scheduled to work as part of their contracted work year.
- D. Emergency Closure: In the event schools close for inclement weather or other hazardous conditions the District may restore up to two (2) designated, calendared restoration days. In the event that the District still does not meet the State minimum instructional hour requirements, additional instructional days will be restored to meet such requirements. Any extension or rescheduling shall be with no additional pay in excess of the member's yearly contracted salary. Staff will be notified of any extension no later than April 30.
 - 1. When schools are closed for a full day, members are not required to be in attendance.
 - 2. When schools are delayed for two hours, members are expected to report to work two hours later than their regular reporting time.

ARTICLE 14 REDUCTIONS AND RECALL OF STAFF

- A. If the Board is contemplating a layoff of any members, it shall notify the Association at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the layoff, and it will supply the Council with a copy of the layoff list when completed and prior to the Board's notification of the individual members being laid off. Such layoff list will be in writing and will include the specific positions to be affected, the proposed time schedule, and the reasons for the proposed action. Any member who is to be laid off will be so notified in writing at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the layoff, or as soon as practicably possible. Such notice will include the proposed time schedule and the reasons for the proposed action.
- B. Seniority is defined as the length of service in the District. Leaves of absence granted by the Board do not constitute an interruption in service. All members shall accrue seniority from the date of hire. Date of hire shall be determined in accordance with ORS 342.934 (3)(b) "Determine seniority of members to be retained, based on first day of actual service with the school district inclusive of approved leaves of absence. Ties shall be broken by drawing lots."
- C. Except as hereinafter set forth, if a reduction in force is necessary, members shall be laid off according to seniority, in the inverse order of their length of employment with the District. However, if the District desires to retain a member with less seniority than a member being released, the member being retained shall have more competence than the member with more seniority who is being released. Competence is defined as the ability to teach a subject area or grade level (elementary, middle or high school) based on recent teaching experience related to that subject or grade level within the last seven years, or educational

- attainments, or both, but not based solely on being licensed to teach. The district will consider a member's willingness to undergo additional training or pursue additional education in deciding upon questions of competence.
- D. Members who are laid off at the end of the school year shall continue on District insurance, including receiving District insurance premium contributions, through August 31st.
- E. While on the recall list, members shall be given priority on substitute assignments. Substituting shall not be considered a forfeit of recall rights.
- F. Nothing in this article shall interfere with the right of the District to discharge, remove or fail to renew the contract of a probationary member pursuant to ORS 342.835.
- G. If a vacancy occurs within the District for which the laid off member is certified, the recall procedure outlined below will be followed:
 - 1. Recall will be in reverse order of layoff.
 - 2. At the time of layoff, the District shall provide laid off members the opportunity to express in writing a desire to return to the District. The District shall also receive the member's address for recall notification. In the event of a recall, the District shall notify a member who has expressed a desire to return to the District of the recall by certified mail, return receipt, sent to the last address given by the member to the District office.
 - 3. At the time of layoff, the member may indicate in writing their desire to return to the District and shall provide the District with an address to which notices shall be sent. Members will have sixteen (16) calendar days from the mailing of such notice to notify the District in writing of their intent to return within thirty-one (31) calendar days of the date of such notice. Failure of the member to so respond within the time herein specified shall terminate such member's right to recall.
 - 4. Right of recall shall be limited to a period of twenty-seven (27) months following the date of layoff.
- H. The District agrees that upon recall of any member, all benefits shall be restored that were earned prior to the layoff, and members will be placed in a position for which they are qualified.

ARTICLE 15 PERSONNEL FILES

A. Each staff member will have the right, upon request to the Superintendent, to review the contents of their personnel file, and to receive a copy without cost of any documents contained therein. This file shall contain all materials relevant to the staff member's employment and shall be the repository of such materials.

A staff member may, at their request, have a representative of the Council accompany them during this review. Each staff member's personnel file, subject to review, shall contain the following minimum information:

- 1. All evaluation reports.
- 2. Copy of the teaching and/or other certificates.
- Complete transcripts of academic records.
- 4. Recommendation for permanent status.

The staff member may respond to any item placed in their personnel file and their response will be included in their personnel file.

- B. Any material relating to a staff member will be placed in their personnel file only after they have had an opportunity to review the material. The staff member will acknowledge that they have had the opportunity to review such material by affixing their signature to the copy to be filed, with the express understanding that such signature in no way indicates agreement with the contents thereof. The staff member has the right to submit a written answer to such material and their answer will be reviewed by the Superintendent, or their designee, and attached to the file copy.
- C. For the purposes of this agreement and State law, a principal's working file shall not be considered a personnel file. Materials generated and placed in a principal's working file will be properly dated and will be expunged after the evaluation cycle or after two years of placement in the working file, whichever is later. It is further clarified that materials in any working files longer than the evaluation cycle or two years, or not dated, cannot be used by the District against the employee in any venue. Members may review contents of the working file upon request.

Investigatory files may be retained by the District Office Human Resources Department. General access to investigatory files will be limited in the same manner as personnel files. District access to investigatory files will be limited to the Superintendent, Assistant Superintendent, Human Resources Director or their administrative assistants as part of their responsibilities to maintain

and access such files. Investigatory files will be maintained as long as necessary to comply with all applicable retention rules, statutes of limitation or other legal requirements after which they will be expunged.

ARTICLE 16 WORKING CONDITIONS

A. Duplicating Facilities

The Board agrees to make available in each school adequate equipment and facilities to aid members in the preparation of instructional material.

B. Facilities for Members (Miscellaneous)

- 1. The Board shall make available in each school adequate lunchroom, restroom, lavatory facilities and at least one room, appropriately furnished, which shall be reserved for use as a faculty lounge. Provisions for such facilities will be made in all future buildings.
- 2. In each classroom, or office used for itinerant members, a telephone shall be available for school business and emergency calls.
- 3. The District shall provide each member with appropriate protective gloves and upon request a blood spill kit. The District shall provide a written explanation of the use of such kits along with adequate warning of the nature of the Blood-borne Pathogens, its transmission and suggested prevention techniques appropriate to the District's usual and customary business, to all employees annually.
- 4. If a member identifies a safety concern, they shall meet with their building administrator to discuss the safety concern. If no solution is reached, the member shall contact the District Operations Manager or the Director of Human Resources.

C. Use of Vehicles

- 1. Members required in the course of their work to drive personal automobiles from one school building to another shall receive a car allowance at a rate consistent with the allowable I.R.S. deduction in effect as of January 1st.
 - a. Itinerant members shall be provided time to travel from one site to another.

- 2. When more than one (1) school employee attends a meeting, the District will expect these employees to "pool" transportation, and mileage allowance will be made for only one (1) car. If the employees cannot agree on starting time or the use of cars, then the mileage allowance shall be divided among the people attending the same meeting.
- 3. The same allowance shall be given for the use of personal cars for field trips and other business of the District. Employees who transport students in their private vehicles must submit a proof of insurance form prior to departure and complete the necessary District private vehicle transportation form which requires permission of the Superintendent or designee.
- 4. Employees are strongly discouraged from transporting students in their private vehicles.
 - a. The employee shall use rental vehicles, at the District's expense, when transporting student(s) who are under an employee's supervision, whenever possible.
 - b. If while under an employee's supervision, a student needs transporting, the employee should arrange for transportation by first contacting the student's parent/guardian and then the employee's building administrator(s). If the building administrator(s) is not available, the employee should next contact a district administrator(s). If a district administrator is unavailable, the employee should then contact local law enforcement through non-emergency channels.
 - c. If an employee chooses to transport any student(s) while under an employee's supervision, permission must be obtained from the Superintendent (or designee) or building administrator. When an employee uses a personal vehicle to transport students while under an employee's supervision, the employee's personal insurance is primary and the only insurance the District shall carry is secondary in nature protecting only the District's interests.

ARTICLE 17 STUDENT DISCIPLINE

- A. At the start of each school year, members shall receive an electronic copy of the Staff Handbook that references links to student discipline policies and procedures. Pupil discipline will be administered in accordance with the above.
- B. If the District proposes to change these student discipline policies and procedures, it will consult with the Council.

C. Disruptive Students

When, in the judgment of a member, a student is, by their behavior continuously and seriously disrupting the instructional program to the detriment of other students, the member may temporarily remove the student from class and refer them to the principal or designee. The member will provide opportunities for the student to regulate and be redirected in the classroom prior to removal. A seriously disruptive student is one who is significantly impacting the learning of others, or is physically unmanageable, or grossly insubordinate, or who may pose a threat to the physical safety of themselves, the member, or other students. The member will work with administration or designee to use best practices in trauma informed care, taking into account what is known about the individual student, and will follow-up with the student to ensure they are calm and regulated before returning to the classroom. The student shall not be returned to that class or room for the remainder of the period or, in selfcontained classrooms, for no less than ONE HOUR, unless a lesser time is specified by the member, and not without a consultation between the member and the building principal or their designated representative.

For other recurring behaviors, the member or designee will communicate and document the concerns with the family. When students are referred for disciplinary reasons, the member will be given timely notice of what action, if any, was taken. When such disciplinary action occurs, the principal or designee will notify the parents, and when appropriate, recommend a parent-teacher conference.

Whenever it appears that a particular student's behavior will impede the education of the balance of the class because of disruptions caused by said student, the affected member(s) will contact the site administrator to meet to resolve the issue. If an agreed upon resolution cannot be reached, the Association may bring the issue to the labor-management committee for resolution. The labor-management committee will call a special meeting within 10 school days if necessary to resolve the issue.

D. Responsibility to Inform

Subject to the limitations of the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), ORS 336.187 and OAR 581-021-0340, employees with a legitimate educational interest will be notified prior to being assigned to work with or supervise student(s) who evidence behaviors that could present a safety problem to other students or the employee. To the extent allowable by law, employees will be provided with specific information about the known behavior pattern(s) of the student(s) and suggested strategies for managing those behaviors as soon as that information is available.

ARTICLE 18 LEAVES OF ABSENCE

It is the policy of the District to provide several specific programs involving leave of absence. As noted below, each type of leave provided has provision for salary determination. Requests for absences from the job for reasons other than those established by this agreement shall be submitted in writing to the Superintendent for his approval and all such leaves, if granted, shall be without pay.

Teachers are required to have lesson plans ready at all times in case of absence. The teacher should notify the building principal as soon as possible of an anticipated absence in order that arrangements may be made for a substitute.

A. SICK LEAVE

- 1. The Grants Pass School District provides that members shall be granted ten (10) days paid sick leave a year with unlimited accumulation. Members on a 227-day contract will be granted twelve (12) days paid sick leave with unlimited accumulation.
 - a. Bargaining unit members who do not utilize any sick leave during the year shall be granted one Wellness Day (day off with pay) to be used during the subsequent year. There are no restrictions on when a bargaining unit member can use their Wellness Day except that it must be used during the subsequent year. At the employee's discretion, they may receive \$100 compensation payable at the end of the school year in lieu of the day off.
 - b. A member who receives a benefit under Workers' Compensation Insurance, Short Term Disability, or Paid Family and Medical Leave Insurance may elect to use accrued leave to make up the difference between their benefits and their normal salary. Upon receiving written notice of such an election, the District shall deduct and apply the number of accrued leave hours necessary to ensure that the employee receives their normal salary.
- 2. Sick leave up to ten (10) days shall be granted to a member for illness or injury within the immediate family. Sick leave up to twelve (12) days shall be granted to a member on a 227-day contract for illness or injury within the immediate family. "Immediate family" as defined herein, shall include a member's spouse, domestic partner (as defined through OEBB), child, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, parent, father-in-law, mother-in-law, brother, sister, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, grandparents, grandchildren, and any other member of the immediate household.

- 3. In addition to #2 above, use of accumulated sick leave during a rolling 12-month period shall be allowed if the use qualifies under the Oregon Family Medical Leave Act (OFLA) to a member for illness or injury of a member's spouse, domestic partner (as defined through OEBB), child, parent, father-in-law, mother-in-law, grandparents, grandchildren, and any other member of the immediate household.
- 4. Bereavement Leave Each licensed person who is absent because of a death in their family; (who shall include a member's spouse, domestic partner (as defined through OEBB), child, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, parent, father-in-law, mother-in-law, brother, sister, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, grandparents, grandchildren, and any other member of the immediate household) shall be permitted five (5) consecutive days without loss of pay. Two (2) consecutive days may also be taken and charged to sick leave. Members may be granted up to one (1) day, charged to sick leave in the event of death of a member's friend or relative outside the member's immediate family as defined above. In the event of the death of a member or student in the school district, the principal or immediate superior of said member or student shall grant to an appropriate number of members sufficient time off to attend the funeral.
- 5. Sick leave accumulated in any other Oregon school district shall be accepted pursuant to ORS 332.507.
- 6. The District shall provide each member a report on the use and accumulation of said member's sick leave.
- 7. The Association and the District will establish and manage a sick leave bank for employees. The purpose of the sick leave bank will be to extend to those employees' additional paid sick leave hours should a life threatening or other serious long-term illness or injury which exhausts the member's accumulated sick leave. The purpose of this sick leave bank is also to extend to those employee's additional paid sick leave hours for leave immediately following the birth or adoption of a child(ren).
 - a. Bargaining unit member's participation in the sick leave bank shall be voluntary.
 - b. Requests for contributions of sick leave hours will be sent to all bargaining unit members at the beginning of each school year. This request form will include the previous year's beginning and ending sick leave bank balance. The maximum contribution of paid sick leave hours to the bank by any bargaining unit members shall be twenty-four hours per request. If at any time during the school

- year the sick leave bank balance falls below 240 hours, the District will issue another request for contributions.
- c. All sick leave hours contributed to the bank shall be deducted by the District from the contributor's sick leave account at the time of the contribution.
- d. Bargaining unit members shall only be eligible for use of sick leave bank hours after they have exhausted all their available sick leave and other paid leave.
- e. Sick leave bank hours can only be accessed by bargaining unit member who has a doctor's opinion stating that they are unable to perform their assigned responsibilities due to a life threatening, or serious long-term illness or injury of the bargaining unit member, spouse/domestic partner, parent, or dependent child. Life threatening or serious long-term illness or injury for purposes of this provision is defined as an illness or injury which in the opinion of a medical doctor requires hospitalization or significant ongoing medical care or therapy for a period that exceeds the member's available accumulated sick leave. Bargaining unit members can also utilize sick leave bank hours for maternity/paternity leave immediately following the birth or adoption of a child(ren).
- f. The District and Association shall work cooperatively to implement the sick leave bank.
- g. Sick Leave Bank Committee:
 - 1. The Committee shall be composed of:
 - a. Two (2) District representatives appointed by the Superintendent and two (2) bargaining unit representatives appointed by the Association.
 - 2. The function of the Committee shall be:
 - a. To award or to deny a bargaining unit member's request for additional sick leave from the Sick Leave Bank.
 - b. To terminate the use of sick leave from the Sick Leave Bank for a bargaining unit member should they exhaust benefits, become ineligible or "misuse" benefits from the Bank.

3. The Committee shall use a consensus-based decision-making model to make all Sick Leave Bank decisions.

h. Requesting Sick Leave Bank Benefits

- 1. A bargaining unit member shall submit a written request through the District Personnel Office to access days of sick leave from the Sick Leave Bank.
- 2. A bargaining unit member may be provided up to 30 days from the sick leave bank per each occurring long term illness or serious injury.
- 3. A bargaining unit member may be provided up to 15 days from the sick leave bank immediately following the birth or adoption of a child(ren). Members who are parenting the same child(ren) shall not each receive 15 days, but rather 15 days may be shared between them. These sick leave bank days cannot be used to extend FMLA leave.
- 4. The Director of Personnel will inform the Sick Leave Bank Committee when a request in writing is received from a bargaining unit member.

B. UNPAID MEDICAL LEAVE

The Superintendent is authorized to grant unpaid medical leave. The leave may not extend beyond eighteen (18) months and shall be without salary or District paid health care benefits except as required under FMLA/OFLA. The employee will be entitled to purchase district health insurance coverage for the duration of the leave.

The starting date of the leave shall be determined upon mutual agreement between the Superintendent and the staff member so the effective time of the leave is both in the best interest of the school system and consistent with the health and welfare of the member.

During the leave the staff member shall retain their position on the salary schedule and all accumulated benefits. Should the leave be for a period greater than five (5) school months, no accumulated sick leave will be granted for that year and no increment shall be earned on the salary schedule except if the leave is for a job-related injury. When returning to duty, the member will be assigned to their former position, if possible, or to a position of like nature.

C. PROFESSIONAL LEAVE

All professional leaves must be authorized by the building principal or designee and approved by the Superintendent before such leaves are taken. Professional leave will not be granted for Council business.

D. PERSONAL LEAVE

Four days leave of absence per year for personal matters which require absence during school hours, non-accumulative as follows:

- 1. Two paid days which require absence during school hours.
 - No paid personal leave will be granted on the day immediately preceding or immediately following school vacation periods or holidays.
- 2. Two additional days will be granted provided the member is paid at half their per diem rate. No restrictions on use and no reason need be given to the District.
- 3. In either of the above categories, using the district personal leave form, notice will be given at least five (5) days in advance to the principal except in the case of an emergency. In an emergency, notice will be given as soon as possible.
- 4. If the District Office is notified by June 1st, a maximum of one unused paid personal day may be rolled over to the following school year. Any additional unused paid personal days that are not rolled over shall be paid at member's per diem rate.

E. SABBATICAL LEAVE

Sabbatical leave has the following objective: To improve the educational offerings to students of the District by making it possible for selected bargaining unit members to participate in advance study.

Sabbatical leave may be granted for further study with one-half (1/2) annual salary under the following conditions:

- 1. The written request outlining the proposed leave program must be submitted to the Superintendent by March 1 of the year before the leave is to be in effect.
- 2. The member has served a minimum of seven (7) consecutive years with the District.

- 3. A second sabbatical leave request will not be accepted within seven (7) years of such leave being granted.
- 4. That the member enter into an interest free promissory note agreement with the District for the total leave salary. This agreement shall stipulate that the note principle shall be reduced by one-third (1/3) for each year the member serves the District immediately following the leave. It will further stipulate that if the member is terminated (for reasons other than misconduct) or submits a doctor's opinion that the member cannot return to work due to a life threatening, or serious long-term illness or injury that prevents the member from fulfilling the three years of service, the member will not be required to repay the portion of the note principal attributable to the period of time the member is medically unfit to work.

The District will return the member to their same (former) position following the year of sabbatical leave provided the member notifies the School District within a reasonable time of their intention to return to that position, and further provided that the District is able to hire an interim member to fill the one (1) year vacancy on a one (1) year contract, which said ability or inability shall be communicated to the member by May 1 of the year in which said leave commences.

In the event the member's position cannot be filled on a one (1) year contract, the member shall be assigned a position befitting the employee's certification and qualifications except as may be limited by the Reduction in Staff provision of Article 14.

Persons taking unpaid leaves in this Article shall have the right to purchase insurance available under Article 22 at their own expense while on leave.

F. LEGAL LEAVE

- 1. An employee called for jury duty or who has received a legally enforceable subpoena to testify in either a legal proceeding or at a legislative hearing will receive full pay for the length of the jury or other service, except that part-time personnel shall receive pay only for that portion of the day that the employee regularly works.
- 2. The compensation paid to an employee for the period of leave shall be reduced by the amount of compensation or witness fees (excluding mileage) received by the employee for the services referred to above, or the employee may turn such compensation directly over to the District without any consequent deduction in the employee's compensation. An employee called under the conditions listed under this paragraph and who is excused from duty shall immediately return to work.

G. PARENTING LEAVE

- 1. The District will comply with provisions of Oregon law and FMLA/OFLA allowing members to take leave for parenting purposes within the first year after birth or adoption of a child. Such leave shall be taken in one continuous leave period. Such leave will be unpaid unless the member requests to use Paid Leave Oregon, any personal or accumulated sick leave, or if they request and are awarded leave from the leave bank. The District will follow Oregon Law and FMLA/OFLA regarding continuing its contributions toward health insurance during any portion of this leave.
- 2. Upon request of any member, unpaid leave in addition to that provided in # 1 above shall be granted to care for minor children. Leaves taken under this provision shall be for no less than one (1) school semester, subject to the provision that such leaves shall never extend beyond the remainder of the school year. Extensions of this leave may be granted at the sole discretion of the Board. In the event suitable substitute teachers are unavailable, child care leaves will not be granted until a satisfactory substitute becomes available. Unpaid Child Care Leave shall be without salary or District paid health care benefits except as required under FMLA/OFLA and Oregon Law. The employee will be entitled to purchase district health insurance coverage for the duration of the leave.

H. UNPAID PERSONAL LEAVE

- 1. Upon written request of any member with five (5) years of service to the District, unpaid leave of up to one (1) regular school year shall be granted. Such leave must commence at the beginning of any regular school year except in case of emergency.
- 2. No more than two (2) members shall be on personal unpaid leave pursuant to this paragraph (H) in any one (1) school year except as provided in 5 below.
- 3. Extensions of this leave may be granted at the sole discretion of the Board.
- 4. Eligibility for an additional personal unpaid leave would require an additional seven (7) years service to the District.
- 5. If more than two (2) members apply for personal unpaid leave under this paragraph (H) in any one (1) year, the decision as to which two (2) members are to be granted leaves shall be granted on a first come first served basis. Additional unpaid requests will be granted at the discretion of the Board.

- 6. Persons taking leaves under the provisions of this Article shall upon their return be returned to the position from which the leave was taken provided it exists. In the event the position does not exist, a position befitting the employee's certification and qualifications shall be provided except as may be limited by the Reduction in Staff provision of Article 14.
- 7. Unpaid Personal Leave shall be without salary or District paid health care benefits except as required under FMLA/OFLA. The employee will be entitled to purchase district health insurance coverage for the duration of the leave.
- I. The District and members agree to follow all Oregon laws related to Paid Leave Oregon.

ARTICLE 19 COUNCIL RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES

A. Information

Upon request, the Board agrees to allow the Council access to all information necessary for its functioning as exclusive bargaining representative.

- B. Released Time for Designated Representatives
 - 1. The Association shall have the right to meet with current employees during regular work hours at the employees' worksite to address grievances, complaints, and matters related to employment relations.
 - 2. The District shall grant GPEA building representatives and the Executive Board reasonable time to perform union duties during regularly paid work hours without loss in pay, benefits, leave accrual, or seniority. GPEA shall submit a list of these representatives to the District by September 1st of each year. Union duties include, but are not limited to:
 - a. Investigate and process grievances and process workplace complaints
 - b. Attend investigation and discipline meetings
 - c. Prepare for and participate in administrative hearings, arbitration proceedings, and ERB hearings
 - d. Prepare for and participate in bargaining sessions and labor management meetings
 - e. Comply with a subpoena

- f. Conduct one-on-one interviews with bargaining unit members
- g. Attend union trainings
- h. Perform any other duties as agreed upon by the union and the District.

C. Use of School Buildings

In addition to any Association time provided at staff meetings, the Association shall have the right upon prior request to use school facilities to conduct building meetings before or after regular work hours, during meal periods, and during any other break periods. The Association shall have the right to select the time and place of the meetings, provided that the meeting does not interfere with District operations. The Association shall have the right to conduct meetings without undue interference.

D. Use of School Equipment

The Council shall have the right to use school facilities and equipment, including computers, telephones, typewriters, Fax machines, copy machines, other duplicating equipment, calculating machines, and all types of audiovisual equipment at reasonable times, when such equipment is not otherwise in use. The Council shall pay for the reasonable cost of all materials and supplies incidental to such use, and for any repairs necessitated as a result thereof.

Use of District technology which involves access to the District's electronic communication system ("D7 net") will be subject to applicable District technology acceptable use policies and procedures. D7 net refers to the District's electronic communication system which includes computers, email, Internet access, applications, and any physical or wireless access within district property. The District's acceptable use policy will allow the Council use D7 net to gather signatures, conduct surveys, membership drives, and other Council related business, as long as this use does not violate state or federal law.

E. Bulletin Boards

The Council shall have in each school building the use of a bulletin board in each faculty lounge. Council shall also be assigned adequate space on the bulletin board in the central office for Council notices.

F. Mail Facilities and Mail Boxes

Inter-school mail facilities including E-Mail may be used for distribution of Council communications as long as such communications are labeled as

Council materials and contain the name of the authorizing Council official. The District's E-Mail facilities are not secure communications. The use of such facilities shall be limited to times when members are not otherwise assigned to classes.

The District shall be held harmless against any litigation that results from any violation of state and/or federal regulations pertaining to inter-school mail.

G. Association Leave

A total of twenty (20) days per year shall be available, with the Council paying for substitutes, for Association Leave. The Association shall have sole discretion to assign the Association Leave and may allocate the leave in hourly increments. The District shall allow any designated representative who can perform Association duties without requiring a substitute or causing an absence to do so without requiring the use of Association Leave. Representatives will not be entitled to District reimbursement for travel, meals, and lodging. Notice of the dates of attendance, together with the names of members, will be provided to the District five (5) days in advance of using Association Leave.

H. Right to Speak at Meetings

- 1. Upon request, of at least one week in advance, a Council representative will be allowed up to ten (10) minutes to speak at the conclusion of any faculty meeting. If one-week advanced notice cannot be provided, the Council representative will be allowed at least five (5) minutes to speak at the conclusion of any faculty meeting.
- 2. Upon prior request, the Council's local representative (GPEA President) will be provided thirty (30) minutes during any District-wide Inservice meeting.
- I. The Council will be provided with the names, home and email addresses, and phone numbers of all newly hired members as soon as such information is available, but not more than 10 calendar days after their hire. An updated list of new hires and their contact information shall be provided to the Association two (2) working days prior to the scheduled new hire orientation in August. This information will be sent to the Council president or designee.
- J. The Council shall be permitted to install and maintain a telephone in one District building at its own expense.
- K. Whenever an employee cannot perform their scheduled duties because of their acceptance of a position in the Oregon Education Association/National Education Association, they shall, upon application, be granted a leave without pay for the period of time their office requires. An employee on this type of leave shall

retain their place on the salary schedule. The employee will resume the same or similar assignment when they return. It is also understood that when a position of the Oregon Education Association/National Education Association requires only periodic leaves, an employee, upon application, will be granted leave with pay and will reimburse the District for such leave at the substitute rate.

- L. The updated Board Policy handbook along with the Administrative Rules that support such policy will be available to the Council on the District Website. Any changes in either policy or rules shall be forwarded to the Council's representative. A copy of all Board Meeting agenda packets shall be sent to the Council's local representative.
- M. A Labor-Management Committee consisting of three members chosen by the Association and three members chosen by the District will, except as otherwise provided in this agreement, meet in October, December, March, and May for the purpose of discussing and resolving non-grievance issues or problems of mutual concern. Any member of the group may suggest items for the agenda. The parties may mutually agree to cancel a meeting if there are no agenda items. The District will support the committee by providing appropriate Labor-Management training and adequate release time for committee members.
- N. Employees have the right to join the Council, but membership in the Council shall not be required as a condition of employment. The District will advise all newly employed personnel at the time of their employment of the identity of the exclusive bargaining representative of the members.

O. Meeting with New Hires

- 1. The Association shall be provided with one-hour of Association time during the new hire orientation that is scheduled before the first student contact day to meet with new bargaining unit members.
- 2. The Association and the District will participate in a joint New Hire Orientation for all new bargaining unit members who are hired after inservice week. The orientation will be scheduled within 30 calendar days of hire for up to one hour, with at least thirty minutes being provided to the Association to meet with the new hires.

ARTICLE 20 DISTRICT SEPARATION/EARLY RETIREMENT BENEFITS

A. Separation Benefits

1. All bargaining unit members shall be eligible for separation benefits which shall accrue at the rate of one (1) day's salary per year of service with

School District No. 7. This benefit shall become a vested right at age fifty-five (55) or PERS Retirement eligibility, whichever is sooner upon separation. This benefit shall also become vested upon death, or disability which is certified by a licensed physician, and is of such severity that the employee is unable to continue in their position. This paid separation fund is to accrue regardless of the number of years of service. In case of death, the benefit shall be payable to the surviving spouse, domestic partner registered under Oregon law or if none, to the estate of the deceased employee.

2. The bargaining unit member shall receive their separation benefit in the month of the employee's official PERS retirement date.

B. Early Retirement Benefits

Qualification and Stipend Amount

When a bargaining unit employee has reached the age of fifty-five (55), or is PERS Retirement eligible, whichever is sooner, the District shall pay the retired employee a monthly stipend equal to one eighty-fourth of the employees annual salary at the time of their retirement. Annual salary shall not include extra or extended duty compensation. The employee shall have the option of participating in the District's hospital-medical insurance program at their sole expense. It is expressly understood that an employee may not receive benefits under this plan and any District provided long-term disability plan simultaneously.

2. Stipend Period

All monthly payments under early retirement shall cease upon the occurrence of any of the following:

death of the retired employee; the employee attaining age sixty-five (65); or the District having made 84 monthly retirement payments to the employee.

It is understood that once the employee has been granted early retirement status, their rights hereunder cannot be terminated by the District.

3. Eligibility

The early retirement option is restricted to full time employees with at

least fifteen (15) years service in District No. 7.

4. Review

The school board will review the cost effectiveness of the retirement program annually in July. If at any time this program shows a loss to the District, the board will amend or discontinue the retirement program.

5. Period of Application

Following the annual July review, the board will announce the availability of early retirement. Such announcement shall be made in July.

6. Eligible employees will be granted the above benefit upon application submitted no less than sixty (60) days in advance of their date of intended retirement.

C. Retired Rehired

- 1. After retirement, the District may employ retired employees up to the maximum state allowed hours worked by the retired employee. The period of time the employee will be contracted shall be agreed to in advance between the District and the employee, although it can be changed with mutual agreement.
- 2. Employees who choose to retire during their current contract year may be rehired to finish the current contract year under the following conditions:
 - a. Employees will be notified of whether or not they will be rehired within thirty (30) days after their application for retirement. They may withdraw that application for rehire within ten (10) days of said notification.
 - b. If selected for rehire, a unit member may continue to work as an employee at their current contracted salary for the remainder of the current contract year.
- 3. Employees may be rehired for additional years under the conditions stated above at the District's discretion. However, notification for rehire will be given no later than May 31 prior to the school year to be worked.
 - a. Compensation Salary shall be at the rate of pay in accordance with the rate established by the employee's experience and education level in the current collective bargaining agreement.

- 4. All employees who are retired/rehired will be subject to the following conditions:
 - a. Employees shall be eligible for District insurance options and the insurance cap established in the collective bargaining agreement through August 31st.
 - b. PERS Tier I and Tier II employees shall have all sick leave hours transferred to PERS upon retirement and those hours will not be available upon re-employment. Employee will receive sick time in accordance with the Oregon Sick Time Law, 2015 SB 454.
 - c. Employees may choose to collect their contractual early retirement benefits for which the employee may be eligible either at the time of their initial retirement or at the end of their service with the district. If employees choose to hold their benefits in abeyance until the end of their service with the district, the early retirement benefits will be based upon the contractual benefits available at the time of the end of their service.
 - d. Employee must hold at all times a valid license in the area for which work is performed.
 - e. Employees are part of the GPEA collective bargaining unit. These members are entitled to the rights established in the full collective bargaining agreement, unless specified in this article.
 - f. The District will not be obligated to forward payments to PERS for the member who is already drawing PERS benefits.

ARTICLE 21 INSURANCE

A. Monthly Contribution Limits

The District's, monthly contribution amount will be as follows:

	District Monthly
Time Period	Contribution Limit *
10/1/23-9/30/24	\$1,477
10/1/24-9/30/25	\$1,522

^{*}There will be no District contribution to an employee health related savings account (FSA, HSA or HRA).

Employees enrolling in a Plan Option that costs more than the District's Monthly Contribution Amount shall have the portion of the premium in excess of the District's Monthly Contribution Amount withheld from their payroll for the month of coverage.

To the extent an employee chooses a health care option with a premium less than the District monthly contribution amount, employees can choose to add the difference to their HSA or FSA account or receive the difference as additional compensation on a monthly basis, in which case the employer payroll costs on that additional compensation shall be subtracted from the amount paid to the bargaining unit member.

B. Coverage and Plan Options

The available benefit package options for each applicable plan year will be recommended on an annual basis by the Insurance Committee and approved by the District and the Employees, as set out below.

The Insurance Committee will seek to recommend coverage and plan options which maximize available benefits given the District's monthly contribution limit.

The Insurance Committee will ensure that one available plan option qualifies as a Health Savings Account ("HSA") compliant high deductible health plan eligible for Health Savings Account ("HSA") contributions.

The Insurance Committee will be comprised of three certified staff, three classified staff, three administrative staff members, one confidential staff member and one retiree who is a member of the health care plan. Plan option recommendations for the following calendar year shall be determined by the Insurance Committee based on a 2/3 majority vote of the committee members and such plan option recommendations will be completed no later than 75 calendar days prior to the close of the health care plan year.

The Insurance Committee recommended plan options are subject to approval by all active employee groups (not retirees) based on an approval method to be determined by each active employee group. Each employee group will notify the District of their decision to approve or disapprove the Insurance Committee recommended options no later than 60 calendar days prior to the close of the plan year for reconsideration by the Insurance Committee. If employee group approval of recommended plan options cannot be obtained by 45 calendar days prior to close of the plan year, the District reserves the right to continue offering the prior plan year plan options with the employees being required to contribute the monthly premium amount for such coverage in excess of the District Monthly Contribution Limit amount.

C. All qualified domestic partners as determined by the applicable health insurance carrier guidelines will be provided health care coverage as outlined above and any associated imputed income will be reported as required by federal or state tax rules.

D. Other Provisions:

- 1. The District shall continue to pay the District contribution amount for any employee who becomes disabled as a result of an on the job injury. Such coverage shall be maintained throughout the period of worker's compensation disability.
- 2. Employees will have the option to participate in a Section 125 Benefits Plan with the sole cost to the District to be the set up fee and the administrative fees.
- 3. Employees, by monthly payroll deduction, will pay the premium necessary to provide Long Term Disability coverage. Such benefits shall be sixty percent (60) of salary up to the maximum allowed under policy coverage limits with primary Social Security offset only after a ninety (90) day elimination period or any other benefit level chosen by the Association.

E. Double Covered Health Care Opt-Out Incentive Program

Members can access the Opt-Out Incentive Program subject to the following terms and conditions:

- 1. The program will be available to any insurance eligible certified employee who opts out of all OEBB health care coverage (medical/pharmacy, dental and vision), provides proof of other medical and prescription group health care coverage, and executes a District provided Health Care Coverage Opt Out Form.
- 2. Incentive compensation will be equal to \$4,124 in 2023-2024 (or \$343.67 per month) and will be paid to each opt out employee. Each year of the contract, the opt-out stipend shall increase by the same percentage that the insurance cap increases. In 2024-2025 the opt-out stipend shall be \$4,251 (or \$354.32 per month).
- 3. Opt out employees can choose to receive the opt out incentive compensation as taxable cash but may elect to contribute the incentive amount to a qualified health care account or retirement account subject to applicable access and contribution limit restrictions.

- 4. Opt out employees will designate the allocation of their monthly opt out incentive amount during the open enrollment period and that allocation cannot be changed until the next insurance open enrollment period or plan enrollment change opportunity.
- 5. The District will withhold any applicable payroll tax deductions associated with the opt out employee's allocation of the incentive compensation.
- 6. It will be the opt out employee's responsibility to review and comply with any applicable health related account or retirement account qualification and contribution limits.
- 7. Opt out employees may access the District's Health Insurance Agent of Record for questions regarding health care account contribution related questions and the District's adopted independent third-party administrator with respect to any retirement account contribution related questions.
- 8. The opt out incentive contributions will be made on a monthly basis and cease for any month in which the District pays a group health care premium under the contract for the employee.

ARTICLE 22 COMPENSATION

- A. For the 2023-2024 school year, the salary schedule shall be referenced in Appendix A-1. (3% COLA increase on the 2022-2023 base).
- B. For the 2024-2025 school year, the 2023-2024 base will be increased by 3% COLA (Appendix A-2).
- C. The 2023-2024 salary schedule for Specialists is listed in Appendix A-3 and the 2024-2025 salary schedule for Specialists is listed in Appendix A-4. Steps shall be granted for eligible members. Specialists are defined as Speech Language Pathologists, School Psychologists, Occupational Therapists, Autism Specialists, and Physical Therapists.
- D. The extra duty salary schedule is referenced in Appendix B-1.

E. SALARY DETERMINATION

1. Licensed staff with prior teaching experience or experience in their field (except for Career and Technical Education members without teaching experience) will receive step credit for each year of experience up to the highest step on the salary schedule. A full year of experience credit shall

- be given for any past experience that included a minimum of 135 working days.
- 2. Career and Technical Education teachers seeking licensure will receive step credit for every two years of work experience, up to the 5 year step, in the discipline for which the CTE teacher was hired. As required by TSPC and ODE, the teacher will develop a professional development plan with their advisory board and will continue moving along the steps of teaching experience during the completion of the plan. Once the plan is completed, any additional years of experience (at a ratio of 1 year in industry to 1 year in teaching) will be added to the teacher's experience level up to 10 years.
 - a. For example, a candidate who comes to the District with 6 years of industry experience will be placed at step 3 on the BA column of the salary schedule. They will receive a step increase for each year they are on the professional development plan. Upon completion of the professional development plan, the teacher will be moved to step 9 to account for their initial years of industry experience that were not counted upon hire.
- 3. CTE teachers and Nurses will receive credit for movement to the next column of the salary schedule based on college coursework, or for approved documented training relevant to their discipline and included as part of a Professional Development Plan. Credit for training will be at the rate of 1 credit hour for each 8 hours of professional training.
- 4. For CTE teachers currently employed in 22/23, salary schedule adjustments will be made in accordance with Section 2 above up to Step 10 beginning in the 23/24 school year.
- F. Employees of School District No. 7 shall be paid once each month during the school year. If a regular pay date during the school term falls on a day when school is not in–session, members shall receive pay on the last Friday of the month that school is in session.
 - 1. September through May
 - a. One check per month the last Friday of the month.
 - b. Annually, members can submit one payroll draw by September 15th.

2. June

a. Three checks the last contract day of June inclusive of compensation for June, July, and August.

All employees will receive payment through direct deposit.

Employees that work year-round do not receive three checks in June. Year-round employees receive a paycheck the last Friday of each month.

- G. Members who have been employed by the District for one year and who have earned credits subsequent to their present degree, while employed by District No. 7, will be allowed advancement from one column to another on the salary schedule as follows (official transcripts must be submitted to the Personnel Office by September 15):
 - 1. For any courses that satisfy requirements for certification, or;
 - 2. For four year university/college level courses 200 or above, or;
 - 3. For any courses that lead to a degree.
- H. All teachers must have a valid Oregon Teaching License issued by the TSPC. Each teacher must have the required training, including majors and minors, to qualify them according to the state standard school requirements of Oregon. All Specialists must have a valid license that is required for their position.
- I. Salaries for extended contracts will be determined by calculating the member's per diem salary under the annual contract and applying this figure to the extended period of time. With the exception of educators who teach online credit retrieval, summer school members will be compensated at their per diem rate. Per diem is paid at the member's hourly rate under the contracted salary schedule. Members who teach online credit retrieval will be paid at the BA+45, Step 6 salary base, broken down to an hourly rate. Members, except those teaching online credit retrieval, will be paid for a minimum of sixty (60) minutes of preparation time for every 8 hours of summer school instruction pro-rated for less than 8-hour instructional days. For example, a member working in a licensed capacity for a 4-hour summer school day would receive 30 minutes of paid prep time.
- J. Teachers, Speech Pathologists or School Psychologists who have completed or complete the National Board Certification (NBC) ASHA Certificate of Clinical Competence or National Licensure Certificate (NLC) will be paid a one-time bonus equal to 5% of the base salary. Teachers, Speech Pathologists or School Psychologists will be paid a one-time bonus of 2.5% of the base salary upon renewal of such certification. For this section, "base salary" is defined as the base salary on the salary schedule under which the member is paid.
- K. Curriculum work will be compensated using the Certified Salary Schedule BA Step 1 salary base, broken down to an hourly rate of pay.
- L. Paychecks will contain line by line explanation of pay.

- M. For employees who have reached Step 15 on the BA +75 column, beginning with their 16th year with the district such employees will be paid an extra annual amount equal to 3% of the salary amount for Step 15 in the BA+75 column in the salary schedule applicable for each year they remain employed by the District.
- N. Bargaining unit members who have earned a Masters' Degree will receive an annual stipend equal to 5% of the BA step 1 salary base on the licensed salary schedule.
- O. Bargaining unit members who have earned a PHD will receive an annual stipend equal to 10% of the BA step 1 salary base on the licensed salary schedule.

ARTICLE 23 POLICY GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

The District, by district policy (GBM), has established a grievance procedure for the resolution of grievances arising out of a purported violation, interpretation or inappropriate application of School District policies or administrative rules and regulations. The grievance, to be valid, must state clearly what District policy or administrative rule the grievance is filed under. The District policy concerning this procedure shall remain in effect during the term of this contract but matters affected thereby or subject thereto shall not be subject to the grievance procedures culminating in binding arbitration set forth in this agreement.

ARTICLE 24 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

The following procedure is to provide an orderly method for resolving grievances.

- A. A determined effort shall be made to settle such differences at the lowest possible level in the grievance procedure, and there shall be no interference with the operations of the school system. Meeting or discussions involving grievances or these procedures shall not interfere with classroom instruction, except when attendance is required by the District or the arbitrator in case of arbitration.
- B. For the purpose of this agreement, a grievance is defined as a difference of opinion regarding the meaning, interpretation, or application of this agreement.
- C. Grievances will be processed according to the following steps and within the stated time limits:

STEP 1:

An aggrieved member shall promptly attempt to resolve the grievance informally between the member and their principal.

If the grievance is not resolved informally, it shall be reduced to writing by the member who shall submit it to the principal. If a member does not submit their grievance to the principal in writing in accordance with Step 1 within fifteen (15) school days after the facts upon which the grievance is based first occurred or first became known to the member the grievance will be deemed waived. The aggrieved member may be accompanied by one other member of the Council when presenting the written grievance.

The principal will reply in writing to the member with a copy to the Council within ten (10) school days after receipt of the written grievance.

STEP 2:

If the grievance is not settled in Step 1 and the member wishes to appeal the grievance to Step 2, the member may file the grievance in writing to the Superintendent of schools within ten (10) school days after receipt of the principal's written answer. The written grievance shall give a clear and concise statement of the alleged grievance including the fact upon which the grievance is based, the issues involved, the agreement provisions involved, and the relief sought. The Superintendent or their representative shall thoroughly review the grievance, arrange for necessary discussions, and give a written answer to the member with a copy to the Council no later than ten (10) school days after receipt of the written grievance.

STEP 3:

Grievances not settled in Step 2 of the grievance procedure may be appealed by the Association to arbitration provided:

- 1. Written notice of a request for arbitration is made to the Superintendent within ten (10) school days of the Superintendent's decision.
- 2. The issue must involve the meaning, interpretation or application of a specific provision of the agreement.

When a timely request has been made for arbitration, the parties or their designated representatives shall attempt to select an impartial arbitrator. Failing to do so, they shall within ten (10) school days of the appeal, jointly request the Oregon Employment Relations Board to submit a list of five (5) arbitrators. As soon as the list has been received, the parties or their designated representatives shall determine by lot the order of elimination and thereafter each shall, in that

order, alternately strike a name from the list and the fifth and remaining name shall act as the arbitrator.

The arbitrator shall schedule a hearing on the grievance and, after hearing such evidence as the parties desire to present, shall render a decision. The arbitrator shall have no power to advise on salary adjustments, except as to the improper application thereof, nor to add to, subtract from, modify or amend any terms of this agreement. The arbitrator shall have no power to substitute their discretion for that of the Board. A decision of the arbitrator shall, within the scope of their authority, be binding on the parties.

The Board and the Council will share equally any joint costs of the arbitration procedure, such as the fee and expense of the arbitrator and the cost of the hearing room.

GROUP GRIEVANCE:

If, in the judgment of the Council, a grievance affects a group or class of members the Council may, with approval of the Superintendent, submit such grievances in writing to the Superintendent directly and the processing of such grievances shall be commenced at Step 2.

NO REPRISAL:

There shall be no restraint, interference, discrimination, or reprisal exerted on any employee choosing to use these procedures for resolution of a grievance. It is agreed that the grievance procedure shall be the exclusive remedy for any alleged violation of any article of this contract which is subject to the above grievance procedure.

GRIEVANCE MORATORIUM

Notwithstanding the provisions of Article 25 the timeline for filing a grievance which is subject to the moratorium in ORS 342.895 (5), shall be thirty (30) employee workdays after the District sends written notice to the employee and Council which states: 1) an event has occurred which caused the moratorium to be lifted, and, 2) the member has thirty (30) workdays to file grievances which were subject to the moratorium.

GRIEVANCE MEDIATION:

By mutual agreement in writing and within the timelines specified by Step 3, the parties may agree to attempt to resolve any grievance matter by appointing a mutually acceptable neutral party. Such mutual agreement shall suspend the timelines for arbitration until such time as mediation can be completed. At any time during this process, either party may, by written notification reject the mediation. If mediation is rejected, Arbitration may be invoked pursuant to Step 3.

ARTICLE 25 SITE-BASED DECISION MAKING

A. The District and the Council agree that programs which provide increased opportunities for member involvement in building level Site Council decision making can foster the collegial exchange of ideas and information so necessary for effective professional practice, and can improve the educational process.

Site Councils will operate in accordance with District policy IFCA, section titled Duties as Adopted 2/24/04 and State law.

The duties of the Site Council are defined in ORS 329.704(1).

Site-based decision making shall be limited to site specific issues raised by the site council related to site council duties and (except as provided below or otherwise by this agreement) shall not interfere with the duties, responsibilities and rights of the Board including (but not limited to) the Board's right to establish and revise the school calendar and schedule classes as set out in Article 3.

- B. The School Board shall appropriate one hundred fifty dollars (\$150) per member in each building for each school year. The Site Council may expend this money for its own operating expenses and/or to fund site-based decision-making arrangements at individual schools.
- C. To facilitate the activities of the Site Council, Grants Pass High School Site Council shall receive forty (40) days of member release; North and South Middle Schools shall each receive thirty (30) days of member release; each elementary shall receive twenty-five (25) days of member release; Gladiola shall receive fifteen (15) days of member release and GPFLEX shall receive ten (10) days of member release time to be used at the discretion of the Site Council. If a school exceeds these numbers, an appeal may be made to the Director of Elementary or Secondary Education for additional days.
- D. The Collective Bargaining Agreement will remain in full force and effect and have full application to the employees who are affected by a site-based decision making program, except as modified by mutual agreement by GPEA, the Council and the District.
- E. In the case of a secondary schedule change (other than a schedule change that places member preparation outside of the instructional day)¹, the school recommending a change will develop a schedule change committee that is comprised of no less than 60% certified staff. The committee representatives will be comprised of:

- i. Administration; and
- ii. Association departmental and grade-level members who are mutually agreed upon by the association and administration.

The committee will work collaboratively with all association members at the school to develop a schedule. Committee representative roles will include gathering input from staff, and sharing committee work, and administering votes by secret ballot. The committee will determine operational ground rules to include a consensus model and timeline for developing schedule changes. When developed, proposed schedule changes will be reviewed by the school staff and a vote will be taken. If the schedule recommendation does not result in at least 60% approval (site-based staff only with abstentions not being considered as approval or disapproval votes), the proposed schedule will go back to the committee for review and adjustment. In the event that 60% approval is not met following the same criteria as noted above, one additional certified staff vote will take place. In the event that 60% approval is not met after the second vote, following the same criteria as noted above. The committee will decide to continue to review and adjust the schedule, or make a recommendation to the superintendent, who will verify the proposed schedule meets all state laws and instructional minute guidelines. A proposed schedule that meets all conditions may be enacted.

¹ Secondary schedule change for this purpose is defined as any significant, structural change to a secondary school schedule. For example, a change from a traditional schedule to a block or hybrid block schedule or a schedule change that alters the secondary daily preparation time configuration after September 25, 2013. A significant, structural secondary schedule change does not include changes to lunch periods, bell schedule adjustments and any other non-significant schedule adjustments necessary during the school year.

ARTICLE 26 NO STRIKE AGREEMENT

The Council agrees that there will be no strike (which shall include any strike action, work stoppage, work slowdown, boycott, failure to report for duty, picketing during work hours, willful absence from work, or absence in whole or in part from the full, faithful or proper performance of duty during the assigned work day or during duties under an extracurricular contract, or other concerted action that constitutes a strike under the Public Employee Collective Bargaining Act, as interpreted by the Employment Relations Board) engaged in, authorized by, or approved by the Council or its members during the term of this agreement. It is understood that "demand to bargain" negotiation issues may go to "strike" thus not violating the intent of this article if all provisions of ORS 243.698 are met.

ARTICLE 27 JOB SHARING

- A. For the purposes of this agreement, job sharing shall mean the voluntary occupation, at District discretion, of a single staff position by two (2) individuals with each assignment the equivalent total of 95 full contract days for each staff member.
 - 1. Job sharing will continue from year to year at the discretion of the District; however, if the job sharing is terminated at the District's discretion each member shall return to the same status (i.e. part time or full-time member status) they held prior to the shared position.
 - 2. Members may choose to return to their prior member status after the first year of job sharing. Thereafter, job sharing members who wish to return to full time status may compete for full time positions through the normal selection process.
- A. Job sharing positions will be compensated as follows:
 - 1. Teaching salary will be 50% of each member's regular annual salary. The experience and educational step for the member will be the same as they would be entitled to if employed on a full-time basis.
 - 2. Division of the fringe benefit package shall be by written mutual agreement of the teaching partners with District approval, however, the District shall not be liable for more than one fringe benefit package. Teaching partners may continue on all benefit programs at their own expense.

ARTICLE 28 MISCELLANEOUS

- A. Only such existing and future work rules and benefits as are specifically covered by the terms of this agreement shall be affected by recognition of the Council and the execution of this agreement.
- B. If any provision of this agreement is held to be invalid by operation of law or by any tribunal of competent jurisdiction, or if compliance with or enforcement of any provision should be restrained by any such tribunal, the remainder of the agreement shall not be affected thereby, and the parties shall engage in expedited negotiations, per ORS 243.698, for the purpose of attempting to arrive at a mutually satisfactory replacement for such provision.

C. Any individual contract between the Board and an individual member heretofore or hereafter executed shall be subject to and consistent with the terms and conditions of this agreement. If an individual contract contains any language inconsistent with this agreement, this agreement, during its duration shall be controlling.

ARTICLE 29 CONTINUING PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

- A. The District will initiate and maintain a continuing professional development plan that unit members may participate in to meet a state licensing board's continuing professional development requirements. The District will reimburse members up to \$1,500 per year for continuing education courses pertaining to work that can be completed within the District. The total amount available for all members District wide per year will be \$20,000 (twenty thousand dollars). Reimbursement will be awarded on a first come, first served basis based on the date proof of successful registration is received by the Personnel Office. Reimbursement payment will be made upon proof of successful completion of the continuing education course. Reimbursement will not be available for any courses for which teachers utilize student teaching vouchers.
- B. Upon Association request, the District shall notify the Association of the amount remaining in this fund. If there are funds remaining, by June 1st members who have already received \$1,500 may submit proof of successful completion of additional continuing education courses to receive up to an additional \$1,500. No member shall receive more than \$3,000 each year.
- C. For CTE members, the district will pay for member certifications that are required in order to provide industry recognized credentials in the classroom.
- D. Members have the right to choose to participate in the District Continuing Professional Development plan or to develop their own individual Continuing Professional Development Plan (as provided by TSPC Professional Development rules) which are incorporated into this agreement by this reference.
- E. Members may choose to attend workshops, conferences, or other professional development activities for the purpose of meeting these requirements.
- F. The District shall not unreasonably withhold signature of teacher's TSPC Professional Development plan.

ARTICLE 30 WORKLOAD

- A. Workload issues will be addressed through the Labor Management Committee (LMC). The first LMC meeting will be no later than the first week of October and will include a review of current member workload. Individual members with workload concerns will follow the steps outlined in Article 7 (2) (a) (b) and 7 (3). The LMC can make recommendations to the Superintendent that may include:
 - 1. Transfer or reassignment of students to balance classroom assignments/caseloads;
 - Adding certified or classified staff;
 - 3. Assistance or additional time to support specific activities, such as grading and reporting grades;
 - 4. Reduction of other duties;
 - 5. The purchase of preparation periods;
 - 6. Financial, physical space, time, or other limitations, and/or;
 - 7. Any other option deemed reasonable by the LMC
- B. The Superintendent may adopt, implement, or submit LMC recommendations to the Board of Education for its consideration, unless there is a duty to bargain.
- C. The Association shall have access to job descriptions. The District shall notify the Association of any changes to job descriptions. If the Association submits a timely demand to bargain over changes to job descriptions, bargaining shall follow the procedures outlined in ORS 243.698.

ARTICLE 31 TERM OF AGREEMENT

This agreement, retroactive to July 1, 2023, shall be binding upon the Board, the Council and their members, and shall remain in full force and effect until June 30, 2027 with the exception of the Insurance and Compensation Articles, and up to one additional article determined by each party which will be reopened for negotiation between March 1 and April 30, 2025.

EXECUTION/SIGNATURES

Executed by the undersigned officers, by the authority of and on behalf of the School District No. 7, Josephine County, Oregon, Board of Education, the Grants Pass Education Association and the Southern Oregon Bargaining Council.

Elijah O. Bland
Bargaining Chair, Grants Pass Education Association
Chairperson, Board of Education, GPSD #7
aleya Ouse
Chair, Southern Oregon Bargaining Council
e: Eli Bland (Jul 20, 2023 10:49 PDT)

il: ebland@grantspass.k12.or.us

APPENDIX A - 1
GRANTS PASS SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 7
Certified Salary Schedule
2023.2024 with COLA at 3%

STEP	ВА	BA+15	BA+30	BA+45	BA+60	BA+75
1	51,786	53,546	55,367	57,249	59,196	61,208
2	53,546	55,367	57,249	59,196	61,208	63,289
3,4,5	55,367	57,249	59,196	61,208	63,289	65,441
6	57,249	59,196	61,208	63,289	65,441	67,666
7	59,196	61,208	63,289	65,441	67,666	69,967
8	61,208	63,289	65,441	67,666	69,967	72,346
9	63,289	65,441	67,666	69,967	72,346	74,806
10	65,441	67,666	69,967	72,346	74,806	77,349
11		69,967	72,346	74,806	77,349	79,979
12			74,806	77,349	79,979	82,698
13			77,349	79,979	82,698	85,510
14					85,510	88,417
15						91,423
Longevity						94,166

MA = 5% 2,589 PhD = 10% 5,179 INCREMENT = 3.4%

APPENDIX A - 2
GRANTS PASS SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 7
Certified Salary Schedule
2024.2025 with COLA at 3%

STEP	ВА	BA+15	BA+30	BA+45	BA+60	BA+75
1	53,339	55,153	57,028	58,967	60,972	63,045
2	55,153	57,028	58,967	60,972	63,045	65,188
3	57,028	58,967	60,972	63,045	65,188	67,405
4,5,6	58,967	60,972	63,045	65,188	67,405	69,696
7	60,972	63,045	65,188	67,405	69,696	72,066
8	63,045	65,188	67,405	69,696	72,066	74,516
9	65,188	67,405	69,696	72,066	74,516	77,050
10	67,405	69,696	72,066	74,516	77,050	79,669
11		72,066	74,516	77,050	79,669	82,378
12			77,050	79,669	82,378	85,179
13			79,669	82,378	85,179	88,075
14					88,075	91,070
15						94,166
Longevity						96,991

MA = 5% 2,667 PhD = 10% 5,334 INCREMENT = 3.4%

APPENDIX A - 3
GRANTS PASS SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 7
Certified Specialists Salary Schedule
2023.2024 with COLA at 3%

STEP	SALARY		
1	\$65,799		
2	\$68,036		
3,4,5	\$70,349		
	\$72,741		
6 7	\$75,214		
8	\$77,772		
9	\$80,416		
10	\$83,150		
11	\$85,977		
12	\$88,900		
13	\$91,923		
14	\$95,048		
15	\$98,280		
Longevity	\$101,229		
MA 5%	\$ 2,589		
PhD = 10%	\$ 5,179		
Increment 3.4%			

APPENDIX A - 4
GRANTS PASS SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 7
Certified Specialists Salary Schedule
2024.2025 with COLA at 3%

STEP	SALARY
1	\$67,773
2	\$70,077
3	\$72,460
4,5,6	\$74,924
7	\$77,471
8	\$80,105
9	\$82,828
10	\$85,645
11	\$88,557
12	\$91,568
13	\$94,681
14	\$97,900
15	\$101,229
Longevity	\$104,265
MA 5%	\$2,667
PhD = 10%	\$5,334
Increment 3.4	1%

APPENDIX B - 1 EXTRA DUTY RESPONSIBILITY INDEX*

For the 2023-2025 school years, the Extra Duty Responsibility stipends shall remain the same as the 2022-2023 stipends and shall not increase. The parties agree to review the Index at the May 2025 LMC meeting to review and make recommendations for the stipends for 2025-2026.

Members may request that a new club or advisory position be added to the extra duty schedule by making an application with their building principal; principals will make a recommendation to the LMC for consideration. The LMC consideration will include but is not limited to: the number of students to be served; number of hours required; community service component and travel/field trip activities. Requests for the next school year will be considered by the LMC in March and LMC may make recommendations. Members requesting a change to the level of a position will also go through the same process.

Index Percentage ¹	<u>Level</u>	Extra Duty Position	
		High School Head Football Coach	
17.50	Loveld	High School Boys/Girls Head Basketball Coach	
17.50	Level 1	High School Head Wrestling Coach	
		High School Marching Band Director	
		High School Head Track Coach	
		High School Head Baseball Coach	
		High School Head Volleyball Coach	
14.50	Level 2	High School Head Softball Coach	
		High School Head Boys/Girls Soccer Coach	
		High School Music Accompanist	
		High School Head Cheerleading Advisor (Fall & Winter)	
		High School Head Dance Team Director w/o Band	
		High School Head Swim Coach	
		High School Head Cross Country Coach	
		High School Head Boys/Girls Golf Coach	
		High School Head Boys/Girls Tennis Coach	
		High School Assistant Football Coach	
		High School Assistant Boys/Girls Basketball Coach	
		High School Assistant Wrestling Coach	
		High School Drama Advisor**	
		High School Drama Assistant	
		High School Orchestra Director	
44.50	112	High School Vocal Music Director	
11.50	Level 3	High School Speech Advisor	
		High School Leadership Advisor	
		High School Band Director (Winter & Spring)	
		High School Assistant Band Director (Fall, Winter & Spring)	
		High School Color Guard Director	
		Activities Supervisor (Fall, Winter & Spring)	

		High School Assistant Boys/Girls Soccer Coach	
		High School Assistant Track Coach	
		High School Assistant Hack Coach	
		High School Assistant Volleyball Coach	
		High School Assistant Volleyball Coach	
10.00	Level 4	High School Assistant Dance Team Director	
		High School TOKA Advisor High School Scroll Advisor	
		3	
		High School Assistant Cheerleading Advisor (Fall & Winter)	
		Facilities Supervisor	
		High School Assistant Cross Country Coach	
		High School Vocational Coordinators	
8.50	Level 5	High School Assistant Boys/Girls Golf Coach	
		High School Assistant Swim Coach	
		Middle School Head Coaches	
		Middle School Band Director	
		Middle School Strings Teacher	
7.50	Level 6	Middle School Vocal Music Director	
		High School Assistant Vocal Music	
		Middle School Leadership	
		Autism Coordinator, SPED Coordinator	
		Middle School 6th/7th/8th Grade Coaches	
		Prostart Competition Advisor	
6.50	Level 7	Skills USA	
		CTE Machine Maintenance (woods, metals)	
		Middle School Music Accompanist	
		High School Associate Coaches	
		High School Associate Band Director (Winter & Spring)	
		High School Senior Class Advisor	
5.00	Level 8	CTE Machine Maintenance (engineering, automotive)	
		Certified Special Education Personnel not described in Level 6	
		Weight Room Summer Supervision	
		Middle School Yearbook Advisor	
		Garden Club - Gladiola	
3.50	Level 9	High School Club Advisors (Mock Trial, National Honor Society (2), Brain Bowl, Math Club,	
		HOSA, FBLA, Classy Catering, Video Production, MECHa)	
1	1	1	

¹ The extra duty index percentage is applied to the Certified Salary Schedule BA Step 1 salary base to determine the extra duty compensation amount.

^{*} This extra duty salary index establishes the pay schedule for the extra duty positions included in the above schedule. The District is not committed to budget or otherwise pay for such positions unless the District has entered into an extra duty contract for such extra duty services.

^{**}With Association approval, extra duty contracts for band, orchestra, choir, and drama production help will be established in cooperation with the Head Director of the activity, Athletic Director, and Business Director.

APPENDIX B - 2 EXTENDED PAY FOR POST-SEASON ACTIVITY

- A. Head coaches and assistant coaches will be paid an additional stipend for OSAAsponsored state athletic competition at the rate of 10% of the coaches' extra duty pay per week of competition when the entire team participates.
- B. Head coaches and the coach of the participating athlete will be paid an additional stipend for OSAA-sponsored state athletic competition at the rate of 7% of the coaches' extra duty pay per week of competition when individuals of the team participate.

APPENDIX B - 3 EXTRA DUTY NON-INDEXED CHART

GPHS Counselors	7 Days X Daily Rate
GPHS Librarian	6 Days X Daily Rate
ELD Teachers	4 Days X Daily Rate
*Curriculum Team Leaders Elementary and Middle School	\$450
Native American Student Union (NASU)	\$600
Elementary Honor Choir Teachers School State Test Coordinators Elementary Leadership	\$500
Key Club	\$1,000

Z Club	
GLSEN SAGE Club	\$750
Marching Band Instructors	**
High School Large Core Leader	\$2,000
High School Small Core Leader	\$1,200
All Levels Robotics Single Position	\$1,369
All Levels Robotics 2 nd Position	\$900
FLL Lego Coordinator	\$750
New Bridge Technology Lead	\$6360

^{*} Curriculum Leaders Elementary:

Kindergarten, 1st, 2nd, 3rd, 4th, 5th at each elementary school; Elementary Music and PE District wide;

Language Arts, Science, Social Studies, Math, PE;

^{*} Curriculum Leaders Middle School:

^{*} High School: Individual like course groups may make proposals to continue their work to the building principal for consideration. The proposal may include curriculum pay for a mutually agreed amount of time to be described in the proposal for work done outside the contracted school day.

APPENDIX C VOLUNTARY DEDUCTION PROGRAMS

Tax Savings Annuities	Charitable Donations	Voluntary Insurance Programs
Smith Barney	United Way	Mutual of Omaha
Great American Life Insurance	OEA Foundation	Symetra Life Insurance
Horace Mann Insurance	Academic Masters	First Investors
Putnam Investors Services	Oregon Education Association	New York Life
Metropolitan Life	GPHS Athletic Boosters	Standard Life
New York Insurance & Annuity		
Oppenheimer Mutual Funds/ First		
First Investors Corp.		Savings Bonds
Safeco Life Insurance		
Van Kempen Funds		Federal Reserve
Standard Insurance		
State Farm Insurance		
American United Life		
Twentieth Century		
American Century	1	
The Vanguard Group		
Variable Annuity Life (AIG-VALIC)	1	
Waddell & Reed		
Reliastar Life Insurance		
Mass Mutual		
ING Life Insurance Annuity		
Franklin Templeton Investments		
Section 457(b) Plan]	
Oregon Savings Growth Plan		

APPENDIX D

Josephine County Juvenile Detention Education Program (JDEP)

_	The work year for teachers at JDEP shall consist of 227 contract
	days:
	215 student contact days as required by ODE
	5 in-service/staff development days
Calendar	 Release time for 8 half clerical days, which will total thirty two (32) hours by the end of the year
	7 paid holidays – Labor Day, Veteran's Day, Martin Luther King Day, President's Day, Memorial Day, Juneteenth, and Fourth of July
	Teacher day will be from 7:30 – 3:30 p.m. Teacher will be
Instructional	guaranteed a 30-minute lunch and a 48-minute prep daily. JDEP
Day Schedule	requires a minimum of 5.5 hours per student contact day of
	instruction. A full day can be counted at 2.75 or more hours.
	In the event of school closure due to inclement weather or other
	emergency, all JDEP/YCEP staff are required to report to work when safe to do so. If unable to do so, JDEP/YCEP staff may use personal
Inclement	or other leave as approved by administration, if available. In the
Weather	event of a two-hour delay or school closure from the district,
	provided notice provisions were met, all JDEP/YCEP employees will
	report to work as if it is a two-hour delay unless it is not safe to
	travel and communicated with their administration.
Salary	Members are placed on the member salary schedule for 190 day
Schedule	contract. For the additional contract days, members will be paid at
25.104410	their per diem rate.

APPENDIX E

YCEP New Bridge

	The work year for teachers at New Bridge High Coheal shall sensist
	The work year for teachers at New Bridge High School shall consist
	of 227 contract days:
	215 student contact days as required by ODE
	5 in-service/staff development days
	Release time for 8 half clerical days at the end of each grading
	period, which will total thirty two (32) hours by the end of the
	year
Calendar	 7 paid holidays – Labor Day, Veteran's Day, Martin Luther
	King Day, President's Day, Memorial Day, Juneteenth, and
	Fourth of July
	The calendar must meet the operation of OYA; however, it will
	include the identification of how breaks will be scheduled so that
	staff can plan for vacations with breaks consisting of at least 5-days
	of non-work days up to the ten (10) days allowed by the OYA
	contract.
Prep Time	New Bridge teachers shall have one (1) period per day assigned as a
	preparation period. Such preparation time will be in addition to the
	lunch period. In addition, New Bridge teachers shall be provided one
	(1) thirty (30) minute block of time per week tied to lunch to
	complete activities assigned such as MDT's, PLC/T's, data collection
	and student evaluation.
	In the event of school closure due to inclement weather or other
	emergency, all JDEP/YCEP staff are required to report to work when
	safe to do so. If unable to do so, JDEP/YCEP staff may use personal
Inclement	or other leave as approved by administration, if available. In the
Weather	event of a two-hour delay or school closure from the district,
	provided notice provisions were met, all JDEP/YCEP employees will
	report to work as if it is a two-hour delay unless it is not safe to
	travel and communicated with their administration.
Salary Schedule	Members are placed on the member salary schedule for 190-day
	contract. For the additional contract days, members will be paid at
	their per diem rate.
Ciala La	Members working at New Bridge High School on the 227-day
Sick Leave	contract shall receive twelve (12) days of sick leave per year at the
	beginning of each school year.

^{*}For both appendix D and E, if requirements from the Oregon Department of Education change (i.e. required instructional days, instructional hours), the district and association agree to enter into expedited bargaining.

^{*}For appendix E, members will be held harmless for their employment for the 2023/2024 year per the provisions of ORS 236.605 concerning the transfer of public employees.